THE PROTECTION OF MIGRANT WORKERS IN THE CONTEXT OF BUSINESS & HUMAN RIGHTS



PRIORITY AREA 1: LABOUR RIGHTS & STANDARDS

#ThaiBHRNetwork CO





This work is licensed under Creative Commons Attribution-NonCommercial-NoDerivatives 4.0 International Public License ("Public License").

For more information about the NBA on BHR, please contact:

Emilie Pradichit
Founder & Director
Manushya Foundation
emilie@manushyafoundation.org

Ananya Ramani
Human Rights and Advocacy
Coordinator
Manushya Foundation
ananya@manushyafoundation.org



About the Thai BHR Network

The Thai Business and Human Rights Network (TBHRN) is an informal, inclusive and intersectional coalition of human rights defenders, community leaders, researchers, academics, and nongovernmental organisations from the local, national and regional spheres, who are joining hands to ensure local communities are central to the business and human rights response in Thailand. The Network engages in advocacy, dialogue, and monitoring of business and human rights commitments made by the Royal Thai Government, in particular in engaging in the development and monitoring of the National Action Plan on Business and Human Rights. More information on the TBHRN and its role can be accessed at: https://www.manushyafoundation.org/coalition-building-workshop-report



SPECIAL THANKS

On behalf of Manushya Foundation, I would like to convey our sincere gratitude to all the individuals who have engaged in our business and human rights strategy, who have all contributed sincerely and meaningfully to the development of the Independent CSO National Baseline Assessment (NBA) on Business & Human Rights in Thailand, and who all share our common vision of communities at the heart of our work, thus bringing to focus and empowering local and affected communities to be at the center of the business and human rights response in Thailand.

We are eternally grateful to the national, regional and international experts that dedicated their time, their invaluable support and guidance to help our organisation and the community members we work with, comprising the Thai BHR Network; to understand the language of business and human rights (BHR), its application in the region and internationally that in turn contributed to the successful collection and collation of evidence-based data and information into our own Independent CSO National Baseline Assessment (NBA) on business and human rights in Thailand. In this regard, we are especially grateful to Commissioner Angkhana Neelapaijit of the National Human Rights Commission of Thailand (NHRCT) for her invaluable expertise on the protection of human rights defenders and on the importance of applying a gender lens in the context of business and human rights in Thailand; Ms. Debbie Stothard for her extensive contribution with capacity building on business and human rights achieved through workshops conducted together with ALTSEAN-Burma; Mr. Prabindra Shakya for sharing his knowledge and expertise on the application of the UN Guiding Principles on Business and Human Rights (UNGPs) particularly on issues related to indigenous peoples; Ms. Golda Benjamin for her direction on the methods to document cases arising out of adverse business conducts; Ms. Patchareeboon Sakulpitakphon for imparting to communities an understanding on the responsibility of companies with regards to Pillar 2 of the UNGPs; Ms. Cindy Woods for providing an insight into existing National Action Plans on Business and Human Rights and the necessity for a National Baseline Assessment; Professor Vitit Muntarbhorn for his invaluable remarks, contributions and support to community researchers and the work of Manushya Foundation; and Professor Surya Deva for his support and important recommendations for the development of a meaningful National Action Plan (NAP) on Business and Human Rights (BHR).

We also would like to pay a special tribute to **Ms. Nattaporn Artharn**, who we owe a debt of gratitude to, for her constant and steadfast support, her meaningful contribution serving as our Community Empowerment Coordinator from 2017-2018, for the roll-out of our regional NBA dialogues and BHR capacity building workshops, for her dedication in empowering grassroots communities throughout all our events, for her invaluable grounded knowledge and positive spirit, and also for the inspiration she has granted to the shaping of our work on business and human rights by placing the concerns and solutions of communities at the center of all processes and content.

Manushya Foundation also extends its genuine appreciation and thanks to the Rights and Liberties Protection Department (RLPD) of the Ministry of Justice (MoJ), in particular **Ms. Nareeluc Pairchaiyapoom**; Former Thai representative to the ASEAN Intergovernmental Commission on Human Rights (AICHR), **Dr. Seree Nonthasoot**; and **Dr. Netithorn Praditsarn** of UN Global Compact Network of Thailand, for their acknowledgment of our work and the contributions made by representatives from our community coalition. We are particularly grateful for the safe space provided by the cooperation with the Rights and Liberties Protection Department (RLPD) of the Ministry of Justice (MoJ) in implementing Manushya Foundation's business and human rights' strategy; in particular, the co-hosting of four Regional National Baseline Assessment Dialogues (January-March 2017), the first experts meeting to inform the independent national baseline assessment on business and human rights in Thailand (2-3 September 2017), and the second experts meeting to discuss the findings and recommendations of the independent national baseline assessment on business and human rights in Thailand (28 February-1 March 2018).

Manushya Foundation, also expresses its heartfelt gratitude and deepest appreciation to all the grassroots community members, civil society and academics who are part of the Thai BHR Network, and partners who joined in their individual capacity, including representatives from and/or working on the following issues: rights of migrant workers, labour rights (formal and informal workers), trade unions, indigenous peoples, stateless persons, community rights, land-related rights, environmental rights, people with disabilities, LGBTI individuals, sexual and reproductive health, drug users, people living with HIV, sex workers, women's rights, the protection of human rights defenders, the impact of Thai outbound investments and trade agreements. We are forever thankful to them for the important contribution of their valuable time, their knowledge, their unique insight into their experiences and the situation on the ground in Thailand, and for providing meaningful input into the Independent CSO National Baseline Assessment (NBA) on Business & Human Rights in Thailand, and/or critical comments into the draft NAP on BHR. These individuals include the following:



- 1. Amao Pongpanawan, Ethnic Peoples Development Foundation
- 2. Amporn Pripanasumpun, Indigenous Women Network of Thailand (IWNT)
- 3. Anuwat Promma, New Esaan Movement
- 4. Asmah Tanyongdao, Secretary Board Member of Manushya Foundation
- 5. Asmee Pu, Saiburi Basin of a River Youth Network
- 6. Buppavan Angkurasee, Amnat Charoen Women's Friend Center
- 7. Busayapa Srisompong, SHero & Migrant Rights Promotion Working Group (MRPWG)
- 8. Chainarong Sretthachau, Mahasarakham University
- 9. Chatchalawan Muangjan, EMPOWER Foundation
- 10. Chatjaporn Loyplew, Rak Talae Thai Association
- 11. Direk Hemnakorn, Thepa Community Leader, Green World Network
- 12. Dr. Somnuck Jongmeewasin, Silpakorn University International College
- 13. Jetsada Taesombat, The Foundation of Transgender Alliance for Human Rights (Thai TGA)
- 14. Jintana Srinudet, Consumer Rights Association
- 15. Jitti Pramongkit, Indigenous Women Network of Thailand (IWNT)
- 16. Jum Veerawan, Sangsan Anakot Yawachon Development Project
- 17. Junnapa Kuendee, Assembly of the Poor & Samacha Khon Jon Korani Kuen Pakmoon
- 18. Kanda Pramongkit, Indigenous Women Network of Thailand (IWNT)
- 19. Kanlaya Chularattakorn, Indigenous Women Network of Thailand (IWNT)
- 20. Kannikar Siriwong, Indigenous Women Network of Thailand (IWNT)
- 21. Kaosar Aleemama, Muslim Attorney Centre Foundation (MAC)
- 22. Kath Khangpiboon, Thammasat University
- 23. Katima Leeja, Indigenous Women Network of Thailand (IWNT)
- 24. Kieratikarn Techavadranakool, Rainbow Dream
- 25. Kittisak Rattanakrajangsri, Asia Indigenous Peoples Pact (AIPP) & Indigenous Peoples' Foundation for Education and Environment (IPF)
- 26. Kongpop Sennunta, Migrant Workers Federation (MWF)
- 27. Krisda Tuprung, CRC Coalition Thailand
- 28. Kraitong Ngamsurach, Valeo Rayong Labour Union
- 29. Krittipong Joopoh, Organic Family
- 30. Kunlakan Jintakanon, Network of Women Living with HIV in Thailand
- 31. Laofang Bundidterdsakul, Legal Advocacy for Indigenous Communities (LACIC) Thailand



- 32. Malinee Vachsook, Network of Women Living with HIV in Thailand
- 33. Manavee Dengdo, Land rights Activist, Budo Community
- 34. Manop Keawphaka, HomeNet Thailand
- 35. Manop Sanid, Change East Network
- 36. Manop Yasanop, Dignity Return Thai Informal Workers
- 37. Matcha Phorn-In, Sangsan Anakot Yawachon Development Project
- 38. Nada Chaiyajit, Intersex activist
- 39. Nan San May Khine, MAP Foundation
- 40. Napaporn Songprang, Vice-Chair of Manushya Foundation
- 41. Nattaporn Artharn, Coordinator of Ban Na Moon-Dunsad Environmental Conservation Group
- 42. Nattawut Chotikan, Faculty of Law, Thaksin University
- 43. Nattawut Kasem, Environmental Justice Foundation (EJF)
- 44. Nattawut Srijermthong, Thai Network of People Who Use Drugs (TNPUD)
- 45. Nattaya Petcharat, STELLA Maris Songkla
- 46. Nisarat Jongwisan, Tamtang Group
- 47. Nitaya Chuchuen, M-Moon
- 48. Nittaya Muangklang, Esaan Land Reform Network (ELRN)
- 49. Nongair Sairongyamyen, Sangsan Anakot Yawachon Development Project
- 50. Noppanai Rittiwong, SWING Foundation
- 51. Noreari Thungmuangthong, Indigenous Women Network of Thailand (IWNT)
- 52. Pairach Aurfur, Forersia Emission Control Technologies Labour Union
- 53. Pakorn Areekul, Political activist
- 54. Panjit Kaewsawang, Women's Rights Activist
- 55. Panachai Chanta, Inter Mountain Peoples' Education and Culture in Thailand Association (IMPECT)
- 56. Pathompong Serkpookiaw, Thai Network of People Who Use Drugs (TNPUD)
- 57. Phnom Thano, Indigenous Peoples' Foundation for Education and Environment (IPF)
- 58. Preeyapat Butprasert, Health and Opportunity Network (HON)
- 59. Punyaphat Kamonnet, Land Rights Activist
- 60. Punya Chusiri, Network of People Living with HIV in Thailand
- 61. Puttan Sakaekhum, The State Enterprise Workers' Relations Confederation (SERC)
- 62. Puttinee Gopatta, HomeNet Thailand
- 63. Ratchayaporntawee Tanawatthewakul, Health and Opportunity Network



- 64. Rattathammanoon Meepon, Andaman Power Phuket
- 65. Rokeeyoh Samaae, Thepa Community, Green World Network
- 66. Saovanee Kaewjullakarn, Thaksin University
- 67. Saowalack Pratumthong, Rak Talae Thai Association
- 68. Saowalak Thongkuay, Disabled Peoples' International Asia-Pacific Region (DPI/AP)
- 69. Saranya Boonpeng, Network of Women Living with HIV in Thailand
- 70. Saranya Katalo, Inter Mountain Peoples' Education and Culture in Thailand Association (IMPECT)
- 71. Sarawut Pinkanta, Center for Protection and Revival of Local Community Rights (CPCR)
- 72. Sarayuth Rittipin, Esaan Land Reform Network (ELRN)
- 73. Siribhadee Yensiri, Esaan Land Reform Network (ELRN)
- 74. Sirisak Chaited, LGBTI Activist & Sex Worker Activist
- 75. Sitifatimao Maauseng, Heart Support Group (Children in Deep South)
- 76. Sitthichai Tanoothong, Nakornnayok River Conservation Network
- 77. Sommai Chanthawong, EMPOWER Foundation
- 78. Somboon Kamhaeng, Community Leader, Pak Bara Seaport
- 79. Sompha Chaikla, Taphan Community Organization Council
- 80. Sompol Sitthiwetch, Andaman Power Phuket
- 81. Sompong Sakaew, Labour Rights Protection Network (LPN)
- 82. Sompong Viengchan, Woman Community Leader, Pak Mun Dam
- 83. Somyot Tohlang, Community member, Pak Bara Seaport
- 84. Suchart Intha, Migrant Workers Federation (MWF)
- 85. Sugarnta Sookpaita, Migrant Workers Federation (MWF)
- 86. Sulaiporn Chonwilai, Tamtang Group
- 87. Sumitchai Hattasan, Center for Protection and Revival of Local Community Rights (CPCR)
- 88. Sunaruk Kaeonukun, Network of People Living with HIV in Thailand
- 89. Supachai Niyompong, Rung Andaman Phuket
- 90. Supawat Samurpark, Disabled Peoples' International Asia-Pacific Region (DPI/AP)
- 91. Tee Nayod, Migrant Workers Federation (MWF)
- 92. Thankamol Bunchai, M-Moon
- 93. Thanunchay Svittnuntachai, Elderly Catholic Association
- 94. Thawatchai Khanawiwat, Plan International
- 95. Thissadee Sawangying, Health Opportunity Network (HON)



- 96. Thitiya Chutipun, Singburi Community Organisation Council/Singburi Women Group
- 97. Titipol Phakdeewanich, Ubon Ratchathani University
- 98. Udom Ngammuangsakul, University of Phayao
- 99. Vaewrin Buangoen, Kon Rak Ban Haeng Conservation Group (KRBH)
- 100. Varinyupa Buranaareepong, Asylum Access Thailand
- 101. Wanitchaya Kanthayuang, Indigenous Women Network of Thailand (IWNT)
- 102. Wannapong Yodmuang, Transwoman Activist
- 103. Watcharachai Jirajindakul, National Institute of Development Administration (NIDA)
- 104. Watchree Sirimaha, Network of People Living with HIV in Thailand
- 105. Wattana Sansa, YMP Labour Union
- 106. Winai Payakko, AGC Thailand Labour Union
- 107. Wimonrekha Sirichairawan, University of Phayao
- 108. Wipawee Silpitaksakul, Plan International Thailand
- 109. Wiraphat Wilaisilpdeler, Foundation For Older Persons' Development (FOPDEV)
- 110. Wiroon Sakaekhum, The State Enterprise Workers' Relations Confederation (SERC)
- 111. Witoowat Thongbu, Legal Center for Human Rights

Finally, Manushya Foundation would like to thank all the individuals who have participated and/or been supportive of all our business and human rights activities from 2017 till date, who we have not been able to name above, but who we still keep close to our hearts.

Through our Independent CSO National Baseline Assessment (NBA) on Business & Human Rights (BHR) in Thailand, we hope to provide the foundation for a meaningful National Action Plan (NAP) on Business and Human Rights (BHR), which would guarantee that Thai businesses are not committing or involved in human rights abuses wherever they operate. We strongly believe that our NBA on BHR could serve as a starting point to raise awareness on the challenges faced by affected communities on the ground, could help address corporate accountability, and ensure responsible business conduct. We see the Thai NAP on BHR as a critical opportunity for civil society and grassroots communities to engage collectively in order to promote a Thai economy that is sustainable and respectful of human rights, while building an understanding of private actors on the adverse impacts of their activities. It is our aspiration that this independent CSO NBA on BHR would influence the Thai NAP on BHR; a NAP that is inclusive of communities' voices, concerns and solutions. We truly believe that this represents a great opportunity for open, frank, transparent and constructive dialogue among all relevant sectors, so that we can all continue working together to ensure that Thai corporations respect human rights at home and abroad.

Emilie Palamy Pradichit

Founder & Executive Director Manushya Foundation

Emilie

Table of Contents

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS	1
ABBREVIATIONS	2
INTRODUCTION: Manushya Foundation's Business & Human Rights Strategy	4
METHODOLOGY	6
CONTEXT	7
1. INTERNATIONAL & NATIONAL LEGAL AND POLICY FRAMEWORKS: Existing Laws and Policies, Gaps and Legal Challenges	7
1.1. International Human Rights Standards	7
1.2. Regional Commitments	9
1.3. National Legal & Policy Framework	9
2. APPLICATION OF THE UN GUIDING PRINCIPLES ON BUSINESS AND HUMAN RIGHTS (UNGPs) TO PROTECT, RESPECT AND REMEDY	11
2.1. Pillar I & Pillar III - The duty of the State to protect the rights of migrant workers, and to ensure effective access to remedy	11
2.2. Pillar II & Pillar III - The corporate responsibility to respect the rights of migrant workers, and to ensure effective access to remedy	12
3. PRACTICES ON THE GROUND: CHALLENGES, IMPACTS & SIGNIFICANT CASES	13
Challenge 1: There is an absence of sufficient labour rights protection in domestic legislations and policies regarding migrant workers	13
Challenge 2: Abuse and exploitation of migrant workers persists due to the violations of their rights before, during, and after the recruitment process	13
Challenge 3: The Migrant Registration Programme is ineffective	14
Challenge 4: Migrant workers suffer due to poor working conditions and discrimination at work	15
Challenge 5: Migrant workers are unable to access healthcare	15
Challenge 6: There are barriers and limitations on the ability of migrant workers to travel	16
Challenge 7: Detention of migrant workers without due process persists. Poor conditions inside the Immigration Detention Centre (IDC) not only violate the rights of migrant workers, but also exacerbate their suffering	17
Challenge 8: Women migrant workers are particularly vulnerable to abuse and exploitation, due to the challenges they face in obtaining work	18
Challenge 9: Access to remedy for migrant workers is limited	19
Challenge 10: Even after a remedial process is accessed, barriers are placed on resolution	19
Challenge 11: There are restrictions on the right of migrant workers to form a union	20
4. EXAMPLES OF GOOD PRACTICES TO GUARANTEE COMPLIANCE WITH THE UN GUIDING PRINCIPLES ON BUSINESS & HUMAN RIGHTS AND IN THE IMPLEMENTATION OF LAW AND POLICY	21
4.1. Community-led Good Practices and Guidelines	21
4.2. Business-led Good Practices & Guidelines	23
4.3. Good Practices & Guidelines led by Multilateral Initiatives	24
5. RECOMMENDATIONS AND ACTION PLAN FOR THE STATE: PILLAR I AND PILLAR III	25
6. RECOMMENDATIONS AND ACTION PLAN FOR BUSINESSES: PILLAR II AND PILLAR III	36
ENDNOTES	43



ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

Manushya Foundation would like to sincerely thank everyone who contributed to the realisation of this Chapter on 'The Protection of Migrant Workers in the Context of Business and Human Rights (BHR) in Thailand'. In particular, Manushya Foundation would like to express its deep appreciation to all members of the Thai BHR Network — in particular, environmental Human Rights Defenders (EHRDs), indigenous peoples, grassroots communities, Civil Society Organisations (CSOs), local and national academics and experts — for their invaluable inputs throughout the implementation of Manushya Foundation's BHR strategy and activities (Regional BHR workshops to demystify corporate accountability to HRDs and BHR coalition building workshop), and the National Baseline Assessment (NBA) regional dialogues as well as two experts meetings held in 2017 and 2018 to inform our NBA on BHR.

Special thanks are also given to Manushya Foundation team members who developed this thematic assessment chapter, by conducting: desk research, analysis and writing, studies of the international and national legal frameworks, analysis of the United Nations Guiding Principles on Business and Human Rights (UNGPs), by incorporating the voices and recommendations from the Thai BHR Network, and providing further analysis of good practices and development of the proposed action plan. These individuals are: Ms. Emilie Pradichit, Founder & Director, Manushya Foundation; Ms. Ananya Ramani, Human Rights Research & Advocacy Officer; Ms. Priska Babuin, Human Rights Research Intern. Manushya Foundation is also grateful to the following individuals for their research and design assistance: Ms. Evie van Uden, Human Rights & Development Researcher, Manushya Foundation; Ms. Laurene Cailloce, Communications & Advocacy Volunteer, Manushya Foundation; Ms. Silvia Fancello, Research & Communications Intern, Manushya Foundation, and Ms. Mathilde Casta, Human Rights & Development intern, Manushya Foundation.

Manushya Foundation would also like to acknowledge the financial contribution of Internews, which kindly supported the implementation of Manushya's BHR strategy and the development of the independent CSO NBA on BHR. We are particularly thankful to Mr. Brian Hanley, Asia Regional Director, Internews, and Ms. Carolann Minnock, former Country Director for Thailand, Internews.



ABBREVIATIONS

ASEAN Association of Southeast Asian Nations

ASI Alþýðusamband Íslands Icelandic confederation of Labour

BHR Business and Human Rights

BWI Building and Wood Workers' International

CAT Convention Against Torture and Other Cruel, Inhuman or Degrading

Treatment or Punishment

CCPR Committee on Civil and Political Rights

CEACR Committee of Experts on the Application of Conventions and

Recommendations

CEDAW Convention / Committee on the Elimination of All Forms of

Discrimination Against Women

CERD Committee on the Elimination of Racial Discrimination
CESCR Committee on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights

CHRB Corporate Human Rights Benchmark
CRC Convention on the Rights of the Child

CSO Civil Society Organisations
CSR Corporate Social Responsibility
EEC Eastern Economic Corridor

EHRD Environmental Human Rights Defender EJF Environmental Justice Foundation

ETI Ethical Trading Initiative

EU European Union

FIFA Fédération Internationale de Football Association
GCM Global Compact on Safe, Regular, and Orderly Migration

HRD Human Rights Defender HRDD Human Rights Due Diligence

ICCPR International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights

ICERD International Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Racial

Discrimination

ICESCR International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights

ICMW International Convention on the Protection of the Rights of All Migrant

Workers and Members of Their Families

IDC Immigration Detention Centre
IFC International Finance Corporation
IHRL International Human Rights Law
ILO International Labour Organisation
IOM International Organisation for Migration
IUU Illegal, Unreported and Unregulated fishing

LGBTI/LGBTIQ Lesbian, Gay, Bisexual, Transgender, Intersex / Lesbian, Gay, Bisexual,

Transgender, Intersex, Queer

MoFA Ministry of Foreign Affairs

MolMinistry of InteriorMoJMinistry of JusticeMoLMinistry of LabourMoPHMinistry of Public Health

MoU Memorandum of Understanding

MSDHS Ministry of Social Development and Human Security

NAP National Action Plan

NBA National Baseline Assessment
NCPs National Contact Points



NGO Non-Governmental Organisation

NHRCT The National Human Rights Commission of Thailand

NHRI National

NLA National Legislative Assembly

OECD Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development

OHCHR Office of the High Commissioner on Human Rights

OSS One Stop Service

RLPD Rights and Liberties Protection Department

RTG Royal Thai Government

SDG Sustainable Development Goals
SSO Social Security Office Fund

THB Thai Baht

TLS Thai Labour Standard

UDHR Universal Declaration of Human Rights

UN United Nations

UNGA United Nations General Assembly UNGC United Nations Global Compact

UNGPs UN Guiding Principles on Business and Human Rights
UNHCR United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees
UNODC United Nations Office on Drugs and Crime

UNWG United Nations Working Group
UPR Universal Periodic Review



INTRODUCTION: Manushya Foundation's Business & Human Rights Strategy

As part of its work in Thailand, the Manushya Foundation (Manushya) aims to further strengthen the capacity of local communities, members of the Thai CSOs Coalition for the Universal Period Review (UPR), of which many are experiencing adverse human rights impacts of corporations, to effectively engage in the UPR implementation phase and to hold the Royal Thai Government (RTG) accountable on its UPR commitments and business and human rights obligations.

After the Thai government received, during its second UPR, a recommendation from Sweden to develop a National Action Plan (NAP) on BHR with the view to implement the UNGPs, Manushya developed a strategy¹ aiming at empowering communities to be at the centre of the business and human rights response in Thailand, by guaranteeing their central role throughout the development, implementation and monitoring of the NAP. To this end, since the beginning of 2017, Manushya has reached out to local communities, national, regional and international experts on business and human rights to:

- > Develop a CSO NBA on BHR, with communities' challenges and needs put at the centre of the assessment,
- > Empower local communities to conduct evidence-based research and, together with academics, document Business and Human Rights issues they face, and
- Empower grass-root organisations to tip the balance of power between businesses and governments versus CSOs, and encourage more bottom-up approaches which view CSOs as equal partners. For that purpose, in addition to building capacities on BHR knowledge, Manushya also provides sub-grants to establish and sustain a national network on BHR comprising communities, academics and experts, called the "Thai BHR Network". The Thai BHR Network is an inclusive and intersectional network of grassroots communities, civil society, academics and experts, including representatives from and/or working on the following issues: rights of migrant workers, labour rights (formal and informal workers), trade unions, indigenous peoples, stateless persons, community rights, land-related rights, environmental rights, people with disabilities, Lesbian, Gay, Bisexual, Transgender, and Intersex (LGBTI) individuals, sexual and reproductive health, drug users, people living with HIV, sex workers, women's rights, the protection of human rights defenders (HRDs), and the impact of Thai outbound investments and trade agreements.

As part of its BHR strategy and in order to inform the development of the independent CSO NBA, Manushya Foundation has supported the formation of the Thai BHR Network and has conducted a series of consultations to identify the key priority areas, as well as community-led recommendations: four Regional NBA Dialogues (January-March 2017), and the first experts meeting to inform the independent NBA on BHR in Thailand (2-3 September 2017), and the second experts meeting to discuss the findings and recommendations of the independent NBA on BHR in Thailand (28 February-1 March 2018).⁴

In order to guarantee the safety of local communities and HRDs engaging in Manushya's strategy, all these six consultations were co-organised with the Rights and Liberties Protection Department (RLPD) of the Ministry of Justice (MoJ), Thailand.

Throughout the four regional NBA dialogues and the two experts' meetings, Manushya and members of the Thai BHR Network have identified four main areas of focus for the CSO NBA:

- 1) Violations of Labour Rights and Standards;
- 2) Impacts on community rights, indigenous peoples, livelihoods, land-related rights, natural resources and the environment;
- 3) The protection of HRDs;
- 4) Trade agreements and outbound investments.

These four priority areas of focus influenced the content of the Government's NAP on BHR, following our key four priority areas. Thus, this Chapter falls under Priority Area 1 and is part of Manushya Foundation and the Thai BHR Network's Independent NBA on BHR in Thailand.⁵



Manushya Foundation and the Thai BHR Network, an inclusive and intersectional coalition of HRDs, community leaders, researchers, academics, and non-governmental organisations (NGOs) together ensure local communities are central to the BHR response and discourse in Thailand and work together to inform the development of the NAP on BHR, as well as to monitor and support its effective implementation, with communities' voices and solutions at the centre.

Role of Manushya

"Empowering local communities to be at the center of business and human rights discourse and of the NAP on BHR"

At Manushya, we strongly believe in the importance of collaboration and cooperation to further human rights and social justice and recognise the importance of approaching our work in a constructive manner to ensure the greatest positive change for the communities we serve. However, while we work with any and all willing partners to advance these causes, Manushya is a completely independent human rights organisation. Our willingness to work with 'champions' to create a fairer, more equitable world is based solely on the needs of communities, with the singular purpose of ensuring no individual or group is the victim of human rights abuses caused by business conducts. Our approach lies in the empowerment of invisible and marginalised communities, sharing knowledge with them so they can assert for their rights, facilitating their meaningful engagement in the NAP process so they can become 'Agents of Change' providing solutions to improve their livelihoods.

Working with the RLPD of the MoJ in Thailand is a crucial element of achieving this. However, we see a key difference between working with and working for. For us, collaboration and critique are inseparable partners, and while we are enthusiastic to cooperate, we do so with our driving force of community empowerment at its core. This means that when we work with others, the working relationship has to be based on mutual respect for each other, ideally safeguarded by applying a bottom-up approach and not a top-down one. Our primary motivation and guiding principles are the needs of communities, not the needs of those we are collaborating with. While we believe the value of strong relationships with those in power cannot be denied as essential tools in the fight for human rights, we will not develop and maintain such relationships based on anything other than achieving the goals of the communities we serve, and we will not and have not ever shied away from being strong, critical voices against those we are working with when necessary to advance the needs of communities. Our independence is crucial to us and is what enables us to effectively tackle rights violations and inequality in Thailand.



METHODOLOGY

The methodology used in the research, analysis and writing for this Chapter on the Protection of Migrant Workers in the Context of BHR in Thailand relies on primary and secondary data and resources. Primary sources, including voices, concerns, cases, experiences and recommendations of local communities and experts, were collected directly from Manushya's BHR activities; including:

- Four Regional NBA Dialogues on BHR conducted from January to March 2017;⁶
- Four regional capacity building workshops on BHR to demystify corporate accountability to HRDs⁷ held in May-June 2017;
- Two Experts Meetings to get input from national, regional and international experts to inform its NBA and ultimately provide guidance for the development of the NAP on BHR. The First Experts' Meeting aimed at informing the CSO NBA on BHR in Thailand in Bangkok (2-3 September 2017) and the Second Experts' Meeting focused on Findings and Recommendations for CSO BHR NBA in Bangkok (28 February to 1 March 2018); and
- The BHR Coalition Building Workshop held on 18-20 November 2017.

Secondly, this Thematic Chapter is based on desk-research and presents an analysis of the international, regional and national legal and policy frameworks pertaining to community rights, the management of natural resources and the environment in Thailand, including the context of BHR and the UNGPs. The research included a systematic literature review of UN human rights bodies' and NGOs' reports, observations and recommendations; online news articles; expert papers; and other publications.



THE PROTECTION OF MIGRANT WORKERS IN THE CONTEXT OF BUSINESS & HUMAN RIGHTS IN THAILAND

CONTEXT

The International Labour Organisation (ILO) defines international labour migration as 'the movement of people from one country to another for the purpose of employment.' At present, the RTG has registered more than two million migrant workers, who have undergone the national verification process. Although there have been efforts to ensure their protection, migrant workers remain vulnerable and are exposed to significant risks while they migrate. The legal status of migrant workers and their families, especially those who migrate irregularly, makes them particularly vulnerable to abuse and exploitation. Migrant workers in certain sectors, and in particular those who are undocumented, face specific challenges. Migrant domestic workers, that is migrant workers who are employed and perform work in or for a private household(s), are particularly vulnerable to exploitative working conditions, which may resemble slavery or slavery-like conditions, as well as to discrimination, verbal, physical or sexual abuse, and have limited if not any access to social protection. Female migrant domestic workers are also vulnerable to sexual and gender-based violence and are unable to move in and out of the workplace freely. Migrant workers in the fishing industry are also at risk, as they might work in areas beyond the jurisdiction of any state, such as international waters, or may operate under specific visa requirements in territorial waters; which prevents them from effectively seeking support for human rights abuses.

In Thailand, a number of rights' violations cases against migrants have been documented.¹⁷ These violations include 'assault and killing by government security forces and private individuals, extensive use of torture and ill treatment in detention, sexual abuse, widespread labour rights abuses, and pervasive extortion.'¹⁸ Also, migrant workers' passports and work permits are still being confiscated by many of their employers. In addition, when submitting grievances, migrant workers often encounter retaliation from the police, state officials, and their employers.¹⁹ On top of that, there is an overall problem regarding the migrant workers' rights strategy in the context of BHR in Asia. Indeed, considering the rights and protections guaranteed in the region, it seems that state actors prioritise the act of migration and its' sustainability; rather than the individual rights of affected migrant workers.²⁰

1. INTERNATIONAL & NATIONAL LEGAL AND POLICY FRAMEWORKS: Existing Laws and Policies, Gaps and Legal Challenges

1.1. International Human Rights Standards

Core human rights treaties such as the International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights (ICCPR), the International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights (ICESCR), the International Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Racial Discrimination (ICERD), the Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination against Women (CEDAW), the Convention against Torture and Other Cruel, Inhuman or Degrading Treatment or Punishment (CAT), and the Convention on the Rights of the Child (CRC); are all applicable with respect to the rights of migrants and migrant workers. In addition, labour legislations such as the Forced Labour Convention (No. 29), the Labour Inspection Convention (No. 81), the Freedom of Association and Protection of the Right to Organise Convention (No. 87), the Right to Organise and Collective Bargaining Convention (No. 98), the Equal Remuneration Convention (No. 100), the Abolition of Forced Labour Convention (No. 105), the Discrimination (Employment and Occupation) Convention (No. 111), the Minimum Age Convention (No. 138), the Private Employment Agencies Convention (No. 189), guarantee rights and protections that



are applicable to migrant workers as well. However, the specific legislations on migrant workers, as discussed below, are seldom ratified by the RTG.

1.1.1. The International Convention of the Protection of the Rights of All Migrant Workers and Members of Their Families (ICMW)²¹ – Thailand has not ratified it

This Convention is a comprehensive international treaty that seeks to protect migrant workers and their families from exploitation and violations of their rights. It emphasises the connection and relationship between migration, migrants, and human rights, by providing guidance on the promotion of migrant rights in each country. Although Thailand has not ratified the treaty, the Convention applies to the State regardless, as this legislation does not create any new rights for migrants. Instead, it just requires equality of treatments between workers and migrants, by mandating that the same rights and protections be guaranteed to both groups.

1.1.2. The ILO Migration for Employment Convention (C097)²² – Thailand has not ratified it

It requires signatory parties to facilitate international migration for employment purposes, by establishing and maintaining free assistance and information services for migrant workers; and to take measures against misleading propaganda relating to both emigration and immigration. It includes provisions on appropriate medical services for migrant workers and the transfer of earnings and savings. States must apply treatment that are no less favourable than that applying to their own nationals in respect to a number of matters, including conditions of employment, freedom of association and social security.

1.1.3. The ILO Migrant Workers (Supplementary Provisions) Convention (C143)²³ – Thailand has not ratified it

This Convention provides measures to combat clandestine and illegal migration, while setting forth the general obligation to respect the basic human rights of all migrant workers. It also extends the scope of equality between legally resident migrant workers and national workers, beyond the provisions of the 1949 Convention. This ensures equality of opportunity and treatment regarding employment and occupation, social security, trade union and cultural rights, as well as individual and collective freedoms for migrant workers and members of their families who are lawfully located within a signatory state's territory. It calls upon ratifying states to facilitate the reunification of migrant workers' families legally residing in their territory.

1.1.4. ILO Multilateral Framework on Labour Migration: Non-Binding Principles and Guidelines for a Rights-Based Approach to Labour Migration²⁴

The Multilateral Framework developed by the ILO provides guidelines for 'the development, strengthening, implementation, and evaluation of national, regional, and international labour migration policies and practices' in order to improve the governance, promotion, and protection of migrant rights. ²⁵ It also promotes linkages between migration and development. Made up of 15 principles, the Multilateral Framework offers an understanding of the practical effects of its principles. It also incorporates references to other international instruments on migrant rights, such as ILO Conventions 97, ²⁶ 143, ²⁷ and 181; ²⁸ and ICMW. ²⁹ In addition, the second annex to the Multilateral Framework compiles best practices on migration and migrant rights, therefore clarifying the practical application and the goals of the principles. ³⁰

1.1.5. 2030 Agenda for Sustainable Development³¹

Under the 2030 Agenda for Sustainable Development, targets 4.5, 5.2, 8.7, 8.8, 10.7, 10.c, 16.2 and 17.18 on the Sustainable Development Goals (SDGs) of 'quality education', 'gender equality', 'decent work and economic growth', 'reduced inequalities', 'peace, justice and strong institutions', and 'partnerships for the goals'; directly or indirectly address migrants and their rights. Target 10.7, is particularly important, as it requires the facilitation of 'orderly, safe, regular and responsible migration and mobility of people, including through the implementation of planned and well-managed migration policies', therefore directly addressing the core of migration.

1.1.6. The Maritime Labour Convention³² – Thailand has ratified it

The Maritime Labour Convention is a global standard document establishing working and living conditions, as well as enforcement mechanisms regarding those who work at sea. This includes aspects such as requirements for employment; working conditions necessary during the employment; living conditions (accommodation,



recreation, and food); health protection, medical care, and other social security protections; and measures to ensure compliance to these aspects.

1.1.7. The ILO Working in Fishing Convention (C. 188)³³ – Thailand has ratified it

This Convention establishes decent working conditions for those involved in the fishing industry, notably with respect to minimum requirements for work; conditions of undertaking service; accommodation and food; occupational health and safety; medical care, and other social security measures. Thailand's ratification has been hailed as a commendable step, since it is the first Asian country to have ratified this convention, as of 30 January 2019³⁴. Yet, the specific aspects in this convention that prevent labour violation both in the in a country's territorial waters and in businesses' supply chain, must be strictly enforced and monitored on a regular basis. To achieve the complete enforcement of this Convention, businesses must comply with international standards and respect workers' rights to freedom of association, collective bargaining, and prevention of exploitative labour practices in all its forms, before and after it comes into force on 30 January 2020. The same content of the same content is accommendated to the same content of the same con

1.2. Regional Commitments

1.2.1. The Association of Southeast Asian Nations (ASEAN) Declaration on the Protection and Promotion of the Rights of Migrant Workers³⁷

Adopted in 2007, this Declaration highlights the commitments of ASEAN member states to promote decent, humane, and dignified employment of migrant workers, amongst other aspects. It also helps prevent and deter smuggling and trafficking of migrants.

1.2.2. The ASEAN Consensus on the Protection and Promotion of the Rights of Migrant Workers³⁸

The ASEAN Consensus on the Protection and Promotion of the Rights of Migrant Workers was established as a framework for increased cooperation amongst ASEAN member states in addressing migrant workers' issues in the region. It includes general principles, fundamental rights of migrant workers and their families, specific rights of migrant workers, obligations of sending and receiving states, and principles as well as commitments of ASEAN member states towards the protection and promotion of the rights of migrant workers. Through the ASEAN Committee on migrant rights, it also synthesises a NAP, in order to implement the ASEAN Declaration on the Protection and Promotion of the Rights of Migrant Workers, as well as this Consensus Framework; to ensure implementation oversight and to share best practices in managing migration.

1.3. National Legal & Policy Framework

1.3.1. The Constitution of Thailand³⁹

While the Constitution of Thailand of 2017 sets out the State's obligations to protect the human dignity, rights, liberties, and equality of the people, these rights only extend to Thai nationals, leaving migrant workers unprotected under the constitution. However, there are labour protections guaranteed under national legislations, and human rights protections ensuing from Thailand's international obligations.

1.3.2. The Labour Protection Act B.E. 2541 (1998)⁴⁰

It ensures that fundamental protections for labour are in place. The Act imposes certain duties on employers, such as not infringing upon their workers' rights during the course of work, regardless of their nationality and legal status. Upholding the principle of equality all migrant workers, whether they have entered Thailand legally or illegally, are entitled to be protected under the Labour Protection Act. However, there are circumstances under which certain employers are exempt from complying with obligations under the Labour Protection Act.

1.3.3. The Labour Relations Act B.E. 2518 (1975)⁴¹

The Labour Relations Act establishes the Labour Relations Committee, consisting of both employers and employees' representatives, with the authority to make decisions on employment conflicts. It requires companies with more than 20 staff to have agreed upon written conditions of employment, which are in accordance with the standards set out in the Act, and establishes the duty of the employers to transfer money to the Social Security Office Fund (SSO).⁴² Furthermore, the Act also stipulates that companies have a



mechanism to enable employers' and employees' negotiations in case of disputes, including in the form of employee associations and trade unions. This Act and its requirement for written conditions of employment and social security benefits, are particularly important for migrant workers that are part of the informal economy.

1.3.4. The Social Security Act B.E. 2533 (1990, amended in 2015)⁴³

This Act guarantees social security entitlements for workers in Thailand. It sets out the payment of a monthly contribution to the Social Security Fund by workers, which is complemented by contributions from the employer and the government. Workers are then able to access a number of benefits and protections from the fund, including 'injury or sickness benefits [...], maternity benefits, invalidity benefits, death benefits, child benefits, old-age benefits, and unemployment benefits except' for those who are uninsured.⁴⁴

1.3.5. The Immigration Act (1979)⁴⁵

The Act describes who and how foreigners enter, depart or reside in Thailand, and who is restricted from entering. The Act bars workers who have entered to work 'as labourers, or to be hired to do physical work and unskilled or technical work or to do any other work that is in violation of alien working laws'.⁴⁶

1.3.6. The Alien Working Act B.E. 2551 (2008)⁴⁷

The Act regulates the work performed by foreigners in Thailand and outlines the necessity for them to obtain a work permit, except under extraordinary circumstances. It also sets forth penalties for violating the law. The Act does not apply to all migrants, and includes exemptions for certain workers. While the Royal Decree on Managing the Work of Aliens⁴⁸ repealed this act, most of its provisions are included in the new Decree.

1.3.7. The Royal Ordinance Concerning Rules on Bringing Migrant Workers to Work with Employers in the Kingdom B.E. 2559 (2016)⁴⁹

This law aims at improving Thailand's management of recruitment agencies in order to prevent migrant workers from being exploited, and from becoming victims of forced labour or debt bondage. This Ordinance addresses the loopholes on trafficking in persons and provides additional protection to migrant workers by enabling oversight of the recruitment process, imposing stringent punishment for illegal recruitment practices, regulating recruitment fees to prevent debt bondage, and improving workers' well-being and welfare.

1.3.8. The Foreigners' Working Management Emergency Decree B.E. 2560 (2017)⁵⁰

In accordance with this decree, the government must provide for the registration of all foreign employees that were not previously recognised as such. It also indicates a timeline for registration to take place. The period provided under this decree has been extended on several occasions, owing to the volume of foreign workers both working within Thailand and on its territorial waters. Yet, instead of enacting more laws, it would be better to replace them with a more migrant-friendly policy.

1.3.9. The Royal Ordinance on Managing the Work of Aliens B.E. 2560 (2017)⁵¹

This Ordinance aims to improve Thailand's management of recruitment agencies and to prevent migrant workers from being exploited. It improves the administration processes involved in the recruitment of migrant workers and enhances protections of worker's rights in accordance with international standards. The Ordinance stipulates that only a Thai employer or a licensed operator can bring in migrant workers to work in Thailand. This is done by first making a request to the authority for the authorisation to hire a specified number of migrant workers. Once the quota is granted, the employer or licensed operator can submit a request to bring workers into Thailand for working purposes and, subsequently request work permits. It also prescribes the qualifications of an operator and requirements for operating a business of recruiting migrant workers in Thailand. In 2018, the Cabinet approved amendments to this ordinance, aimed at responding to the opposition, who criticised the overly strict and punitive measures targeting migrant workers. The amendments also oblige employers to inform authorities on the employment of a migrant worker and if he/she changes his place of work. The improved amendment of a migrant worker and if he/she changes his place of work.



1.3.10. The Migrant Worker Registration Fee

The Migrant Worker Registration Fee includes provisions for a work permit, physical checks, and health insurance, with the amount depending upon the worker's occupation, and whether he or she is eligible to apply for social security.⁵⁴

2. APPLICATION OF THE UN GUIDING PRINCIPLES ON BUSINESS AND HUMAN RIGHTS (UNGPs) TO PROTECT, RESPECT AND REMEDY

2.1. Pillar I & Pillar III - The duty of the State to protect the rights of migrant workers, and to ensure effective access to remedy

Under Pillar 1 of the UNGPs, the State has a duty to protect the rights of migrant workers.⁵⁵ Principle 3 sets out the need for States to 'enforce laws that are aimed at, or have the effect of requiring business enterprises to respect human rights'.⁵⁶ While migrant workers are technically covered under the Labour Protection Act,⁵⁷ that encompasses all persons who agree to work for an employer in return for wages, there are no specific laws guaranteeing the rights of migrant workers. Additionally, the rights set out in the Constitution⁵⁸ do not specifically include migrant workers. While the Royal Decree on Managing the Work of Migrant Workers does offer protection to migrant workers in the form of criminalising the seizure of work permits and other important documents,⁵⁹ this is only one of the issues faced by migrant workers. Businesses' regulations regarding migrant workers primarily focus on logistic issues and migrants' management, such as the necessity to obtain work permits, quotas of migrant workers, and penalties for employing migrants illegally.⁶⁰ Under the Labour Protection Act, which includes provisions on working hours, holiday, and minimum wage, businesses have a duty to respect migrant workers' rights.⁶¹ However, migrants who are working illegally are exempt from many of the provisions under the Act, such as the right to minimum wage, and thus businesses can exempt themselves from the need to respect the rights of many migrant workers.⁶²

Additionally, Principle 2 of the UNGPs sets out the need for States to lay out 'clear expectations that all business enterprises domiciled in their territory and/or jurisdiction respect human rights throughout their operations'.⁶³ The lack of specific robust legal frameworks to protect the rights of migrant workers, coupled with their exclusion from other laws, such as the Constitution, fails to strongly signify to businesses their obligation to respect migrant rights. Since forced labour and human trafficking are a significant area of focus for Thailand, migrants experiencing these forms of labour exploitation are well protected.⁶⁴ This sends a clear message to businesses that these practices will not be tolerated. However, migrant workers who experience rights' violations without being victims of forced labour or human trafficking are ignored,⁶⁵ thus conveying the impression that other violations are not being accounted for by the law. This is compounded by the fact that Thailand has not signed or ratified any of the major international conventions on migrant workers' rights, which contravenes Guiding Principle 2.

With respect to Pillar 3 of the UNGPs, Principle 26 stipulates that States must ensure the 'effectiveness of domestic judicial mechanisms [...], including [by] considering ways to reduce legal, practical and other relevant barriers' to access remedy. The commentary applies this specifically to migrants, stating that they are often excluded from enjoying the same level of legal protection as the wider population. This can be seen in migrant workers' exclusion from legal protection under the constitution, and in the fact that migrants working illegally are unable to access protections under the Labour Protection Act. In Thailand, remedies such as the Workmen's Compensation Fund offers compensation for migrant workers; however, its scope is limited. The fund does not cover workers employed illegally, and a number of industries are exempted from it, including the fishing and agricultural sectors, as well as the domestic sector. A migrant worker's ability to access remedies in Thailand is also hampered by limitations on their ability to join labour unions. The amendments of the Labour Relations Act⁶⁹ and the State Enterprise Labour Relations Act⁷⁰ place restriction on the right of workers to form a union, due to the categorisation of labour groups. Collective bargaining and belonging to a union are essential tools



required to access remedy in case of business related human rights violations, and the limitations placed on this right therefore hinder the ability of migrant workers to achieve this under Pillar 3 of the UNGPs.

2.2. Pillar II & Pillar III - The corporate responsibility to respect the rights of migrant workers, and to ensure effective access to remedy

Under Pillar 2 of the UNGPs, Principle 12 sets out the need for businesses to respect human rights, over and above compliance with national legislations and regulations protecting human rights.⁷² As such, while the legal framework has significant gaps with regard to the rights of migrant workers, that does not exempt businesses from considering and responding to the human rights impacts of their business operations on migrant workers. Principle 13 reaffirms this and specifies in the commentary that business enterprises may need to consider additional standards beyond core human rights treaties,⁷³ including those concerning migrant workers and their families. However, instead of protecting them, businesses in Thailand can often take advantage of migrant workers, due to the workers' limited understanding of labour laws and regulations, language barriers, and a desperation to find paid employment due to financial dependence or lack of economic opportunities in their home country.⁷⁴ This can often lead to exploitative working conditions in which migrants' rights are violated.

Additionally, Principles 17 to 21 of the UNGPs set out the need for Human Rights Due Diligence (HRDD).⁷⁵ Thus, companies in Thailand have a responsibility under the UNGPs, not only to analyse the rights of migrants in line with Thai law, to ensure their actions align with the legal obligations and standards set out by domestic law, regional commitments and international legislation; but also to conduct an effective assessment of the human rights impacts that their business operations are having on migrant workers. However, with respect to migrant workers in Thailand, the focus of businesses' remains on compliance with law and legal obligations regarding the status of migrant workers⁷⁶ instead of studying the rights and protections they are entitled to and their associated adverse impacts.



3. PRACTICES ON THE GROUND: CHALLENGES, IMPACTS & SIGNIFICANT CASES

Challenge 1: There is an absence of sufficient labour rights protection in domestic legislations and policies regarding migrant workers

Impact

Migrant workers have limited rights in Thailand, particularly undocumented migrants. The government has no standard policy on the treatment of migrant workers. For instance, the Certification of Registration Records of Aliens Granted Residency in the Kingdom under Special Circumstances (Tor Ror 38/1) for migrant workers registered with the Ministry of Interior (MoI) cannot be used for claiming social security rights from the Ministry of Labour (MoL).⁷⁷ The categorisation of types of labour under the Social Security Act B.E. 2533 (1990)⁷⁸ has resulted in the unequal protection of migrant workers and has also led to discrimination against them, which is not in line with the legislation's initial intent. Migrant workers are not entitled to all rights provided under the Social Security Fund. 79 For example, migrant workers cannot claim social security benefits for child allowance in the same way as Thai workers. 80 Migrant workers are also not entitled to annual holidays (six days per year), traditional holidays (13 days per year), paid sick leave (30 days per year), sterilisation leave, education and training leave or paid maternity leave (45 days per year), under labour protection laws.⁸¹ Additionally, an employer is required by law to pay a 'minimum wage of \$10 per day regardless of the worker's nationality and immigration status', but in reality, gaps can be found and migrant workers are not paid the minimum wage as provided for.⁸² Many employers also believe that migrant workers do not need be paid as much as their Thai counterparts.⁸³ Children of migrant workers cannot enjoy their right to education and health. There is also no policy granting rights to the dependents of migrant workers.⁸⁴

Voices from the Ground 85

"I am Burmese and a migrant worker, that is why the police don't care about this case... [M]y husband and I are only migrant workers and we have no rights here".

Aye Aye Ma, from Burma Raped by two unknown Thai assailants after they shot and killed her husband Phang Nga province

Challenge 2: Abuse and exploitation of migrant workers persists due to the violations of their rights before, during, and after the recruitment process

Impact

The Myanmar-Thailand border has been described as a hotspot for unregistered private recruitment agencies, resulting in an increased movement of undocumented migrants. Informal recruitment agencies represent an alternative channel for migrants to avoid formal public regulated recruitment processes, which are often seen as slower and costlier, due to bribes. Nonetheless, the use of smuggling networks expose migrants to greater risk in the form of 'blackmail, kidnapping, violence, and even death'. Once migrant workers arrive at their destination as undocumented immigrants, they face detention, deportation, lack of social services, legal protection, aid, and other support in the destination country. Migrants are also often persuaded by agents, recruitment networks or individuals to work and are promised good salaries and working conditions. Migrants enter the workplace without accurate information about the type of work, working hours and conditions, and salaries.

Cases

• A study conducted by Vérité and the Freedom Fund highlights extensive abuse and exploitation of migrant workers.⁹² The report claims to contribute to nuancing the risks faced by migrants, by 'describing how corruption and fraud by private recruitment agents, employers, governments, and intermediaries along the many stages of the recruitment process mitigate the impact of established protections, undermine the rule of law, and reduce the economic and social benefits of migration'.⁹³ These costs are 'borne largely by the



vulnerable migrants themselves, whose indebtedness and exploitation due to prevailing recruitment schemes, are well known'. 94

- An Environmental Justice Foundation (EJF) in-depth research⁹⁵ interviewed six victims of slavery who had escaped from five different Boonlarp fishing vessels in 2015. One victim, Aung Kyi, was taken out for drinks by a taxi driver. Aung only remembers that once they were drunk, the taxi driver offered him a place to stay and brought him to the riverbank to get on a taxi boat. The following morning, Aung found himself in a room with 20 other people. He was then transported by boat, truck, and on foot to Kantang, where a broker selected Aung and claimed he owed him 30,000 Thai Baht (THB) (\$960). He worked three years on a fishing boat to pay off the debt. Afterwards, he took a job on a carrier to earn enough money to return home. In seven months, he only earned 7,000 THB (\$225), and his supervisor blamed him for the escape of four of his colleagues, resulting in a new debt he would have to pay off. Later on, Aung fell into the hands of another exploitative band, who threatened to kill him. After another four years on a fishing boat, Aung escaped.
- The Mae Sot police received a complaint from a 14-year old, on 22 January 2008. It was alleged by the complainant that he was lured to work in Thailand, by brokers in Myanmar. When arriving in Thailand, he was forced to work all night on Khao San Road in Bangkok. However, he managed to escape and was assisted in approaching the police with his complaint. On 17 September 2018, the perpetrators in the case were convicted for human trafficking by the Mae Sot Provincial Court. 96

Voices from the Ground⁹⁷

"I'd been working [at Boonlarp] for many years, I didn't get any money. Luckily, I didn't die. Here are the wounds that I got, where they stabbed me with their knives... I'd tried to escape from them ever since I was sent to the sea. But I was captured again, I was beaten. Since then, I decided that, whatever happens, I would run away when I went back to port".

Thein Myat, Escaped trafficking victim

Challenge 3: The Migrant Registration Programme is ineffective

Impact⁹⁸

The RTG's migrant registration program is both ineffective and exclusive of migrants and their family members. Besides, as of now, Thailand falls short of making this legislation permanent. In addition, illegal agents are charging an extra fee to register illegal immigrants. To prove their citizenship status, migrant workers in Thailand are therefore forced to pay very high amounts.

Case

The Myanmar government estimates that the migrant registration programme costs 3,550 THB (\$113). Yet, it appears that, on the ground, migrant workers from Myanmar have to pay a much higher price, ranging between 8000 and 16,000 THB (\$250-500), or more. 99 Multiple cases of blackmailing during national verification processes have also been reported, whereby migrant workers from Myanmar are forced to pay five to ten times more than the official fee of 1,050 THB (\$33). 100

Voices from the Ground¹⁰¹

"It feels like I'm caged here. I have gone to Bangkok on a few trips... but I am worried that if I am stopped by a police checkpoint... I will be arrested because I am not Thai".

Say Sorn,

Burmese worker in Thailand



Challenge 4: Migrant workers suffer due to poor working conditions and discrimination at work

Impact

Thai industries benefit from cheap and low-skilled workers; thanks to the influx of migrant workers in the country. 102 A report by the Migrant Working Group, a coalition of CSOs tackling migrant issues in Thailand, highlights human rights challenges and issues, as well as legal frameworks and gaps between theory and practice related to migrant workers in Thailand. 103 The report notes that the government's implementation of criminal penalties targeting unregistered migrants, caused thousands of families to flee the country. The majority of human rights issues faced by migrant workers in Thailand are linked to labour protection, which should legally apply to migrant workers. Migrant workers lack information about their rights and have no official contract. 104 When they do have contracts, these are often written in a language that migrants do not understand. 105 Many employers take advantage of language barriers and of 'employee's limited understanding of the terms in their contracts' to establish exploitative and unfair contracts including 'illegal conditions'. 106 In addition, while many migrant workers failed to receive fair wages or even the minimum wage, some have never received wages at all and are overworked.. 107 These abuses are perpetrated up until migrant workers' dismissal, since many of them are unfairly dismissed, without receiving early notice or compensation. Additionally, the lack of policy granting rights to migrant labourer's family members, especially their children, leads children to be deprived of health and education. 109 Taken together, these factors further pressure and, in some cases, force migrant children to work in informal and weakly regulated enterprises, leading to a downward falling spiral with limited social security for migrants in Thailand.

Cases of poor working conditions and discrimination

- Schyst resande and Fair Action published a report in 2015 examining the working conditions of Burmese migrants contracted by three Swedish operators to work in hotels. It found that the workers received below minimum wages, worked overtime without compensation, and faced discrimination. Furthermore, the majority of the surveyed migrant labourers worked up to 19 hours per day, with only two days off per month. Such practices represent a violation of both the Thai labour law and international conventions. The Burmese migrant workers surveyed are living in small overcrowded houses they had built themselves, using corrugated metal and pieces of wood. Residents had to use tainted water from a lake that was polluted. Twenty-three Burmese staff shared two toilets and one kitchen and were not allowed to use the better-quality toilets reserved for Thai staff. In contrast, the same employer placed Thai workers in houses of greater quality, with concrete toilets in the vicinity.
- A study conducted by Finnwatch in 2015¹¹⁶ outlined that all eight interviewed Myanmar employees at the Thai Union Manufacturing in Samut Sakhon, had witnessed and/or faced some kind of discrimination at work. For instance, errors made at work by Thai workers are more tolerated than errors made by migrant workers. Similarly, migrant workers are more likely to get fired for certain mistakes in comparison with Thai workers.¹¹⁷

Voices from the Ground¹¹⁸

"The fishing boat was very dangerous. We were surrounded by dangerous machines, and they became even more dangerous because we weren't trained properly on how to operate them".

Chan Myae Aung, Burmese former fisher in Thailand

Challenge 5: Migrant workers are unable to access healthcare.

Impact

Migrant workers' health is often put at risk, due to a sub-standard working environment. For example, migrant workers in the agricultural sector face risks because the equipment used is not safe, with workers often being required to use pesticides that are toxic. These inadequate conditions flourish due to the lack of qualified staff or security, and ineffective monitoring of working conditions and workplace safety. Even worse, duty bearers such as government officials and employers take no responsibility to compensate workers when their health suffers because of their work. This is also due to the fact that migrant workers are subject to discrimination



and are not entitled to all rights outlined in the Social Security Act. 122 Thus, migrant workers are not entitled to annual or traditional holidays, and are not paid maternity/education or sick leave.

Cases of denial of healthcare

A Swedwatch study from 2015 analysed interviews from 98 migrant workers employed by four different Thai poultry producers. According to the study, workers at all factories stated that they were not paid when on sick leave, since they did not have a medical certificate to prove their one to two days of sick leave, despite the fact that Thai law only requires sick leave certificates for medical leaves of three days or more. Workers at all factories testified that at least one of their original documents, such as ID card, passport or work permit, were confiscated by brokers or employers. Moreover, only a small fraction of the 98 migrant workers interviewed were in possession of social security cards. However, despite being deducted 5% on their pay checks for the SSO, many workers indicated that no official payments were made by their employer to the SSO on their behalf, as required by law. Therefore, they are unable to access benefits such as healthcare.

Voices from the Ground

"It is really unfair. We pay for years but get no cover by the SSO. We need help".

Anonymous 33 years-old Burmese worker, Employed by Laemthong¹²⁸

"My stomach and back pain continued to grow worse. She [the employer] joined me to the doctor several times, but she did not listen when he said that I could not continue to carry heavy loads".

Burmese laundry worker in Thailand, working 16 hours a day 129

Challenge 6: There are barriers and limitations on the ability of migrant workers to travel

Impact¹³⁰

Employers prevent migrant employees from going outside the assigned area or from changing employers, often by confiscating their passports and work permits. This is exacerbated by the fact that many migrant workers are victims of gross rights abuses in the form of forced labour and human trafficking.

Case of Nam from Cambodia 131

Nam from Cambodia worked in a restaurant from four am to six pm fora wage of 150 THB (\$5) a day. After one year, she was promoted to be a cook and earned 350 THB (\$11) a day. She was severely controlled by her employer, not allowed to leave the premises, and threatened to be deported if she tried to leave the house. Her employer continuously deducted increasingly higher amounts from her wage to bribe police officers, or to allegedly pay for her work permit, which she never received. After five years, Nam decided to escape and returned back to Cambodia.

Voices from the Ground 132

"I worked without protection equipment for two months from six am to seven or eight pm. I was confined and not allowed to leave the workplace, which was an abandoned house — the same place where the garbage was stored. My employer brought me food but without rice. I had to ask for rice from a nearby monastery and some days I never received any food".

Nam, a Cambodian worker

Employed in a recycling centre in Wang Noi in Ayutthaya province



Challenge 7: Detention of migrant workers without due process persists. Poor conditions inside the Immigration Detention Centre (IDC) not only violate the rights of migrant workers, but also exacerbate their suffering.

Impact

Undocumented migrants in Thailand are often detained for extended periods of time, and without being able to contact their embassies, counsel or CSOs. ¹³³ In addition to this, detention centres often have substandard living conditions and are overcrowded. ¹³⁴ Migrants who are detained often suffer from malnutrition and a lack of healthcare, due to lengthy or, in some cases, indefinite detention.

Case of Mr. Ijaz from Pakistan¹³⁵

On 6 June 2016, a Pakistani national, Mr. Ijaz along with his relatives, was arrested at the apartment they rented in Bangkok, by local immigration police officers, based on allegations that their entry into Thailand was illegal. Following their arrest, the immigration police officers brought Mr. Ijaz and his relatives to Suan Plu Immigration Detention Centre (IDC), the biggest centre in Bangkok, and detained them at that location, pending deportation. On the same day, Mr. Ijaz had a preliminary medical check-up with medical professionals at the detention centre, and the results showed that he had hypertension. Despite this, he was placed in a crowded cell. For his condition, Mr Ijaz received medical treatment from the healthcare staff at the IDC, but it was very basic. He continued to report the chest pains he was suffering from, and following a doctor's appointment, it was suggested that he be taken to the hospital and treated for his pain. The staff at the IDC dismissed these instructions and failed to take him to the hospital. He continued to complain about pain in his chest, and two days later, this pain turned into a heart attack. Only when this happened did the staff attempt to provide him with the required medical attention he needed, by taking him to the hospital, where he remained for a week. However, doctors at the hospital only provided him with pain killers.

On his return to the IDC, Mr. Ijaz was asked by an officer to provide a payment of 10,000 THB (\$320) to cover for his medical costs, an amount which he did not have with him. Furthermore, while his chest pains persisted, he did not receive any form of treatment but painkillers. This was the only treatment he could afford, due to his inability to pay for the previous hospital fees. To compound his suffering, Mr. Ijaz was also placed in solitary confinement, as a penalty for not having paid the previous medical expense. He was confined in Room 4 of the IDC, which has been labelled as 'the torture or punishment room'. He was detained there for four months and was not allowed to exercise nor to have visitors. In February 2017, Mr. Ijaz called to notify his wife that he had been moved to a common detention facility, but was still denied permission to meet visitors, owing to his pending payment for the previous medical expenses. He was only allowed to exercise and communicate with his family members over the telephone once in two days, for an hour. During this time, he informed his wife of the persistence of his chest pains and the continued scepticism of the officers on the veracity of his claims. As a result, he was not allowed to seek treatment for his pains.

Mr. Ijaz called his wife in May 2017 to inform her of the extreme pain he was in, warning her that he might die. On hearing this, she requested the room leader of the IDC to assist her in collecting donations, that she wanted to use to convince the officers to take her husband to the hospital. She collected2,000 THB (\$65) from others detained in the same room as Mr. Ijaz, and gave this to the officers to persuade them to take Mr. Ijaz to the hospital. However, they continued to deny him treatment or access to a qualified medical facility, as they remained unconvinced about his condition. His wife also attempted to call the United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees (UNHCR) hotline, to ensure his husband received the necessary medical treatment at the hospital, but there was no response, as it was Saturday. The same night, Mr. Ijaz died in his cell at the immigration detention facility.

Records show that between the months of January and August 2017, five other similar cases took place, where asylum seekers died in Thai detention centres, due to their inability to access any form of adequate healthcare.



Voices from the Ground¹³⁶

"I had to use the toilet water tap to take showers; we had to buy drinking water and food by ourselves".

Anonymous Burmese fishery worker
Phang Nga province

Challenge 8: Women migrant workers are particularly vulnerable to abuse and exploitation, due to the challenges they face in obtaining work

Impact

According to the ILO, in 2012, the worldwide employment-to-population ratio is 72.7 for males and 47.8 for females. Nevertheless, according to ILO's Global Estimate with respect to exploitation in labour, women and girls represent a greater share of the total; 11.4 million or 55%. This is compared to 9.5 million or 45% of men and boys. The majority of victims in forced sexual exploitation and in domestic work appear to be women and girls. Once these women enter the recruitment process to work aboard, debt bondage often starts. As they come from low-income backgrounds, it is almost impossible for these women to pay a recruitment fee, which often amounts to \$7000.

Women in the Asia Pacific region face various legal, cultural, and economic obstacles in obtaining formal loans, and this, in turn, forces them to depend on recruitment agencies, which have unclear and unfair conditions on giving out loans. He workers consent to making an agreement, they quickly become subjected to debt, as their work cannot help them pay off their debts as it should. The social cost of migration, especially for women, has been well documented, even though it is barely discussed in the migration for development narrative. This cost includes 'various forms of discrimination, sexual abuse, isolation, withholding of payment and documents, and debt bondage'. While countries invest in resources to facilitate the labour-export industry, they disperse the resources which could have been invested to create decent working conditions that would help prevent the vulnerability of female workers, and reduce the chance of them getting into modern slavery abroad.

Cases of women migrant workers exploited¹⁴⁷

A Global Alliance Against Traffic in Women study from 2017 interviewed 57 documented and undocumented Cambodian nationals, who work or have worked in Thailand, and found multiple instances in which migrant women worked over months without being paid their wages, because they supposedly had to work off their debts (travelling costs, accommodation, food). Some examples of cases that were part of the research are mentioned below:

- a) Chianni and her sister Channa moved to Thailand from Cambodia to work in a restaurant. Their employer requested they pay off a debt of 60,000 THB (\$1,920).
- b) Sokkhla agreed to work on a construction site for 350 THB (\$11) a day. After one month, she was paid less than the agreed wage and was not paid at all for the following three months.

Voices from the Ground¹⁴⁸

"If there are jobs that require working at night, women are overlooked because they are considered 'weak' and unable to protect themselves. For hard labour, they do not want women. Women are paid less than men. If men get 10,000 THB (\$320), women get 7,000 THB (\$220)".

Kaung Tip Kyo, migrant worker from Shan State in Myanmar

"If there is an opportunity to apply for the work permit, this will be provided to a man over a woman because of the assumption that women will eventually get pregnant and need maternity leave".

Ying Hom, Programme Coordinator, Migrant Assistance Programme Foundation (MAP) in Chiang Mai



Challenge 9: Access to remedy for migrant workers is limited

Impact

Migrant workers' ability to access remedy in Thailand is severely limited. The numerous cases of violations of access to remedy include difficulties in using the Workmen's Compensation Fund, as well as the lack of provisions regarding compensation under the Damages for Injured Persons, Compensation and Expense for Accused in Criminal Cases Act of 2001, for workers who have entered Thailand illegally, following a decision by the Compensation Committee in May 2015. The government is also unable to force employers to comply with the Social Security Act as it only applies to migrant workers with passports. Migrant workers with pink ID cards, and/or undocumented workers, have no access to the rights provided under the Act. 151

Case of Ms. Sasikarn Phongpaotanandorn¹⁵²

Ms. Sasikarn Phongpaotanandorn, the wife of Mr. Thuwa, a Myanmar National, filed an application with the Committee to seek damages when her husband was murdered on 7 March 2014. In August 2016, the Committee refused to provide Ms. Sasikarn with compensation, arguing that although Mr. Thuwa was an injured person according to Section 3 of the Act, he entered Thailand illegally, and therefore, his wife was not eligible to receive damages. In November 2016, Ms. Sasikarn appealed the Committee's decision, demonstrating that Mr. Thuwa had a passport issued to him by the Myanmar Government. However, when the applicant appealed the Committee, she was unable to provide a copy of the passport, as it was destroyed when Mr. Thuwa was murdered. In the appeal, Ms. Sasikarn stated that although her husband came to Thailand illegally, the Committee should not deny him access to damages, and the right to compensation, as such a decision would be discrimination against a foreigner, which is in contravention of Article 2 of the ICCPR.

Voices on the Ground¹⁵³

"I've seen documented workers who were cheated out of their wage at my working site and then went to inform police. When the police arrived, they arrested the workers and threatened them. What I've seen and heard frightened me. The employer gave 30,000 THB (\$960) to the police. I've heard the police and employer shout at the workers and say "don't get smart with a Thai, man!" At that time, we were asking why we needed to keep working if we were not getting paid. We then quit because we couldn't do anything. I've heard from other people in the community that if undocumented migrants try to report an issue, they will be arrested and the police can do anything they want, they can assault or even kill you without any repercussions. To be an irregular worker in Thailand is tough. We can't go to the police. We have nobody to consult with and no one to provide assistance. When we have a problem, we have to shut ourselves in the room and just share our stories with people in our family but this doesn't help us to solve any problems. Sometimes, when facing a problem, I feel so discouraged that I want to go back to Cambodia but I don't have any money for transportation. I also feel embarrassed if I return home without any money. When I have a problem with employers, most of the time the problem is non-payment, but I have no options other than to try to find a new job because I have to make a living".

Sokkhla, migrant worker from Cambodia

Challenge 10: Even after a remedial process is accessed, barriers are placed on resolution

Impact¹⁵⁴

From the perspective of a migrant worker, victims know their rights are being violated, however, their ability to act upon these violations is limited by a lack of information regarding, and access to the relevant mechanisms. Employers are aware of this, and due to their greater resources and understanding of the law, they can take advantage of the law, using legal loopholes, therefore disregarding the rights of their workers. This includes the use of defamation and other laws that are designed to undermine dissent.



Case of law abuse¹⁵⁵

In September 2016, fourteen Burmese migrant workers in Thailand, including 13 poultry farm workers and a housekeeper from Thammakaset Farm, filed a lawsuit against Betagro before the labour court, for the violation of their labour rights. These workers claimed to have been mistreated by their employers, who violated the labour standards in the form of 'forced labour (22 hours shift without extra pay and proper breaks), restriction on movement, passport confiscation, unlawful salary reductions, and being paid below the minimum wage'.

Following the lawsuit, the migrant workers filed a lawsuit to revoke the labour inspector's orders with respect to 'compensation calculation; minimum wages, off-day, annual, traditional holiday pays, overtime pays, and expenses deducted from wage payment'. Thammakaset received an order from the Department of Labour Protection and Welfare to pay the past wages which amounted to 1.7 million THB (\$54,400), to the 14 workers as a compensation for wage theft. The migrant workers, who were represented by the Migrant Workers Rights Network, also submitted a complaint to the National Human Rights Commission of Thailand (NHRCT) to have them investigate the violation of labour rights suffered by the poultry farmers. As a result, an investigative report by the NHRCT was released to call out labour right violations in the chicken farm industry. In turn, the company filed a defamation case against the workers based on the allegation that the migrant workers' communication to the NHRCT had destroyed its reputation. The company did not agree to pay the compensation to the migrant workers and sued them for submitting false information to state officials. The migrant workers could face up to 1.5-year imprisonment if found guilty. On 7th February 2018, the Don Muang District Court started its first trial against the migrant workers.

Voices from the Ground 156

"I used to be arrested and fined. It was a lot of money. How can we then get help if we need to ask Thai employers to help communicating with the police, so that we can report the employers? And we as Cambodians must inform the Thai police to arrest Thai people? Cambodian people themselves alone can't do much. It is complicated. If we report an issue and it doesn't end quickly, it affects us because we might not be able to work and we need to earn an income. But it is also difficult to go to find work anywhere else".

Laem, migrant worker from Cambodia

Challenge 11: There are restrictions on the right of migrant workers to form a union.

Impact

The amendment of the Labour Relations Act B.E. 2518 (1975)¹⁵⁷ and the State Enterprise Labour Relations Act B.E. 2543 (2000)¹⁵⁸ imposes restrictions on the rights of workers to form a union, due to the categorisation of labour groups. In addition, the amendment process did not involve public consultation with affected parties. The 1991 Labour Relations Act specifies that for a person to be eligible to register with a labour union, they have to be of Thai nationality and a migrant worker can only become a member. Thus, currently migrant workers in Thailand do not have the freedom to form unions, to serve as the director of a union or to be a sub-committee member or an advisor to the union. Enterprise Labour Relations Act B.E. 2518 (1975)¹⁵⁷ and the State Enterprise Labour Relations Act B.E. 2518 (1975)¹⁵⁸ and the State Enterprise Labour Relations Act B.E. 2518 (1975)¹⁵⁷ and the State Enterprise Labour Relations Act B.E. 2518 (1975)¹⁵⁷ and the State Enterprise Labour Relations Act B.E. 2518 (1975)¹⁵⁷ and the State Enterprise Labour Relations Act B.E. 2518 (1975)¹⁵⁸ and the State Enterprise Labour Relations Act B.E. 2518 (1975)¹⁵⁹ and the State Enterprise Labour Relations Act B.E. 2518 (1975)¹⁵⁹ and the State Enterprise Labour Relations Act B.E. 2518 (1975)¹⁵⁹ and the State Enterprise Labour Relations Act B.E. 2518 (1975)¹⁵⁹ and the State Enterprise Labour Relations Act B.E. 2518 (1975)¹⁵⁹ and the State Enterprise Labour Relations Act B.E. 2518 (1975)¹⁵⁹ and the State Enterprise Labour Relations Act B.E. 2518 (1976)¹⁵⁹ and the State Enterprise Labour Relations Act B.E. 2518 (1976)¹⁵⁹ and the State Enterprise Labour Relations Act B.E. 2518 (1976)¹⁵⁹ and the State Enterprise Labour Relations Act B.E. 2518 (1976)¹⁵⁹ and the State Enterprise Labour Relations Act B.E. 2518 (1976)¹⁵⁹ and the State Enterprise Labour Relations Act B.E. 2518 (1976)¹⁵⁹ and the State Enterprise Labour Relations Act B.E. 2518 (1976)¹⁵⁹ and the State Enterprise Labour Relations Act B.E. 2518 (1976)¹⁵⁹

Voices from the Ground

"Building our own union is the only long-term solution to fix problems. With our own union, we will be able to fight for ourselves, and win the kind of respect and dignity we deserve".

Chan Myae Aung, Burmese former fisher in Thailand



4. EXAMPLES OF GOOD PRACTICES TO GUARANTEE COMPLIANCE WITH THE UN GUIDING PRINCIPLES ON BUSINESS & HUMAN RIGHTS AND IN THE IMPLEMENTATION OF LAW AND POLICY

4.1. Community-led Good Practices and Guidelines

4.1.1. Compliance with Thai Labour Standards: Corporate Social Responsibility (CSR) of Thai Businesses (Thai Labour Standard (TLS) 8001-2010)

For compliance with national standards and international obligations with respect to labour management, the MoL the government of Thailand developed a set of guidelines called the TLS: CSR of Thai Business (TLS 8001-2010), to serve as good practice for businesses and their subsidiaries to comply with. ¹⁶¹ In addition to requiring the establishment of a management system and representative within a business for the management of policies on social and labour accountability, it also sets guidelines on remuneration, working hours, disciplinary deductions or penalties, freedom of association and collective bargaining, occupational safety and health, as well as basic welfare provisions, and prohibits the support or use of forced labour. ¹⁶² These operational guidelines are meant to guarantee protections to all workers, including migrant workers. While these guidelines are by no means inclusive of all the laws, policies, and practices to be implemented to ensure the protection of the rights of migrant workers that are part of the formal and informal workers, it does serve as a good starting point. With the goal of obtaining a TLS certification from the MoL, these guidelines have been implemented in the management practices of several Thai companies and their subsidiaries. ¹⁶³

4.1.2. Thailand'ssocial protection of migrants under social security schemes

Under the Voluntary Social Insurance Scheme, the RTG participates in the contributory pension system by providing a contribution matching that of the contributing person, institution or enterprise. ¹⁶⁴ To many in the informal economy, this serves as the only form of pension that they have access to. ¹⁶⁵ While this is a step in the right direction, it is still a far way off from making these individuals self-sufficient, protecting and promoting their rights. With respect to migrant workers, those who are documented enjoy equal access to these social insurance schemes as compared to Thai nationals, and they are entitled to social security benefits under them. ¹⁶⁶ However, in Thailand, undocumented migrants, who are often unskilled, have very limited social protection and those without documentation occupy a majority of the migrant workforce. ¹⁶⁷ For example, in 2011, only about 0.3 million workers who compile less than 9% of the 3.5 million estimated workforce, were entitled to and covered by the basic protection of a social health insurance scheme. ¹⁶⁸

4.1.3. Regulation through a third country carding process and the Seafood Taskforce

As the world's largest market for importing of seafood products, the European Union (EU) has taken steps to regulate illegally caught fish from entering the region. It does so by using EU regulations to end illegal, unreported, and unregulated (IUU) fishing that requires strict standards to be maintained, or these countries risk being carded. In response to being carded, countries have undertaken legislative and policy reforms, amongst other measures, to ensure that they implement 'international obligations through the adoption of an effective legal framework to combat IUU fishing'. Being carded is not just a diplomatic tool, but could also result in blacklisting and trade sanctions by the EU. As a result, the RTG has stepped up its efforts of monitoring and controlling the seafood industry.

In addition, a joint task force called the Seafood Taskforce has been formed by businesses, government bodies, and NGOs such as Charoen Pokphand Foods and Sodexo and Costco, to ensure that the supply chain is free from any form of forced labour, particularly with respect to migrant workers. Every member of this taskforce has to make a commitment to minimum requirements, to support the goals and ensure progress on the objectives of the taskforce. Manufacturers part of this task force have also refused to purchase products from and have terminated contracts with all suppliers involved in human rights violations or violations of any provisions of the Fisheries Act of 2015. As a specific and measurable workplan, the Seafood Taskforce also has a Code of Conduct, that addresses forced labour, employment contracts, freedom of movement and personal freedom, retention of personal documents, recruitment fees, humane treatment, workplace equality, freedom of



association, grievance procedures, wages and benefits, working hours, worker awareness and training, private employment agencies and recruiters, and health and safety. With respect to migrant workers, it specifically provides for workplace equality, by ensuring that migrant workers benefit from conditions of employment that are no less favourable than that of nationals, including with respect to wages, benefits, and accommodations. The same control of the same c

4.1.4. Alþýðusamband Íslands' 'Equal rights: no exceptions' campaign fights for equal treatment of migrant workers¹⁷⁸

The Alþýðusamband Íslands Icelandic confederation of Labour (ASÍ) initiated a campaign in 2005 to defend the rights of all labourers in Iceland, after learning that many migrant workers in the construction sector were being paid less, had no access to social insurance, and had minimal access to information about their rights. ASÍ first conducted research on the ground, by sending representatives to speak with migrant workers in sectors they were most concentrated in, such as the food and construction sectors. This was to find out whether workers were receiving the wages they were promised, and if they were able to negotiate settlements with companies when they took legal action. Then, ASÍ instituted a public information campaign, publishing informational brochures in ten languages, issuing press releases, and placing advertisements in the media to share their research findings with the public. The campaign targeted the companies that were exploiting migrant workers. In the end, ASÍ gained new members and spread greater awareness about companies that tried to take advantage of migrant workers, therefore contributing to reduced discrimination. In addition, many migrant workers and non-migrant workers now see ASÍ as a source of information and assistance when they need to defend their rights.

4.1.5. The Global Compact on Safe, Regular, and Orderly Migration (GCM)¹⁷⁹

The GCM is an inter-governmentally negotiated agreement that was developed following thematic and regional consultations, as well as multi-stakeholder dialogues and contributions, and that aims to address all aspects and dimensions of international migration in a holistic manner. A comprehensive migration policy, as contained in the final draft of the GCM that was negotiated on until July 2018, includes 23 objectives that address issues such as enhancing pathways for migration, promoting ethical recruitment and decent work, safeguarding labour rights, providing access to services, social protection and justice to migrants, promoting skills recognition and partnerships, advocating for social security portability, and confronting vulnerabilities in migration, such as through climate-induced displacement, trafficking, smuggling, forced labour, child labour, and gender-based violence.

4.1.6. The Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development (OECD) Guidelines for Multinational Enterprises and the National Contact Points (NCPs) for Responsible Business Conduct

In line with applicable laws and international standards, the OECD Guidelines for Multinational Enterprises provides governmental recommendations to multinational corporations. 182 These are multilateral, non-binding principles and standards that establish responsible business conduct in a global context, and promote positive practices of businesses towards the economy, environment and society. 183 For the implementation of these guidelines, governments have established agencies called NCPs. 184 Complaints regarding human rights and their impact on the supply chain are brought against transnational corporations through this non-judicial mechanism. 185 There are several examples of complaints brought before and decided upon by NCPs. In addition to cases on the working conditions and collective bargaining of formal and informal workers in Thailand, such as those of Suzuki¹⁸⁶ and Electrolux and Mölnlycke;¹⁸⁷ a case was also filed on the human rights violations of migrant workers in the case of Fédération Internationale de Football Association (FIFA) vs. Building and Wood Workers' International (BWI).¹⁸⁸ BWI made a submission to the Swiss NCP in May 2015, with regards to alleged human rights violations of migrant workers in the construction of facilities for the FIFA World Cup in Qatar, that would take place in 2022. To resolve this, the Swiss NCP offered to mediate the dispute between the parties. In May 2017, an agreement was reached between them. This provided a detailed action plan, particularly with reference to decent and safe working conditions for the migrant construction workers. The agreed upon action plan, requires the implementation of:189

- A strong human rights policy;
- A HRDD process, that extends through the supply chain and amongst subcontracts;
- Robust processes to monitor labour conditions, including through joint labour inspections with BWI, and



- A strong grievance redressal mechanism and a body for oversight or that is advisory in nature.

The parties agreed to send periodic reports to the Swiss NCP about the progress made with regard to this agreed upon plan, and to discuss in person whether further follow up is necessary.

Although NCPs are useful as a grievance redressal mechanism they only provide recommendations in response to a complaint. The enterprise can then choose whether to comply with them or not. A stronger enforcement of this accountability mechanism must be built into NCPs' structure and in its mandate.

4.2. Business-led Good Practices & Guidelines

4.2.1. Aligning with the principles of the United Nations Global Compact (UNGC)

With more than 12,000 members in 160 countries, the UNGC is the largest corporate sustainability project, with participants from the business sector, labour associations, and organisations. ¹⁹⁰ To align with international laws and policies on sustainable business practices, the UNGC has set out ten guiding principles on human rights, labour, environment, and anti-corruption, and with collaboration and innovation examples as goals in practice. ¹⁹¹

With respect to rights of migrant workers, the UNGC principles 1 and 2 stipulate that 'businesses should support and respect the protection of internationally proclaimed human rights' and 'make sure that they are not complicit in human rights abuses'. ¹⁹² While addressing decent working conditions, these principles cover minimum wage, occupational health and safety, working hours, rest periods, annual leave, welfare measures and so on. They are also in line with General Comment No. 23 on the right to just and favourable conditions of work by the Committee on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights (CESCR); ¹⁹³ as well as protection from forced labour. On access to remedies by workers, principle 3 requires 'businesses to uphold the freedom of association and effective recognition of the right to collective bargaining'. ¹⁹⁴

Businesses part of the UNGC are expected to incorporate these principles in their operations and annually report on how their efforts have progressed,¹⁹⁵ a step that has been taken by businesses in Thailand as well.¹⁹⁶ Failure to do so for two consecutive years, results in expulsion from the UNGC.¹⁹⁷ In Thailand, over 50 companies have signed on to the UNGC and a number of them have made commitments to abide by its principles.¹⁹⁸ Notable amongst them are the CP group,¹⁹⁹ PTT,²⁰⁰ and True,²⁰¹ who have taken steps to ensure the adherence to and understanding of international human rights principles.

4.2.2. Participation in the UNGC Action Platform on Decent Work in Global Supply Chains

In 2017, the UNGC established an Action Platform on Decent Work in the Supply Chain as a means to facilitate dialogue and collaboration with respect to businesses and their role in promoting decent work in the supply chain. Platform helps in the promotion of Sustainable Development Goals (SDGs), the UNGPs, the ILO's Fundamental Principles and Rights at Work, and the ten principles of the UNGC. To advance human rights and sustainable supply chains, the Platform has also recognised the special attention that has to be given to migrant workers, as they may not be protected by local labour laws and thus run a greater risk of human rights violations. He has a sustainable supply chains, the Platform has also recognised the special attention that has to be given to migrant workers, as they may not be protected by local labour laws and thus run a greater risk of human rights violations.

4.2.3. Management of risks with the International Finance Corporation's (IFC) Performance Standards on Environmental and Social Sustainability

Guided by standards set in the international conventions of ILO and the UN, the IFC's Performance Standards on Environmental and Social Sustainability provides guidance for businesses it invests in in terms of responsibility and risks and impacts' identification, in an attempt 'to avoid, mitigate, and manage the risks and impacts as a way of doing business in a sustainable way'.²⁰⁵ Performance Standard 2 addresses labour and working conditions, providing for the balance between economic growth and protection of the rights of workers.²⁰⁶ It also has an overarching objective to protect workers, including those belonging to vulnerable categories of workers, such as migrant workers.²⁰⁷ This standard requires the assessment of working conditions such as equality of opportunity and employment standards between migrant and non-migrant workers, wages, benefits, working hours, overtime, compensation, and leave; membership to worker's organisations; collective bargaining; terms of employment; occupational health and safety, and adverse impacts associated with the supply chain.²⁰⁸



4.2.4. The Dhaka Principles for Migration with Dignity²⁰⁹

These are a set of human rights-based principles, aimed at enhancing respect for the rights of migrant workers in the recruitment process, during employment, and to safely return to their home countries. Based on the UNGPs, human rights and core ILO standards, the Dhaka Principles are intended for use by all industry sectors and in any country where workers migrate, either inwards or outwards.

4.3. Good Practices & Guidelines led by Multilateral Initiatives

4.3.1. Multi-stakeholder initiative to address labour issues in South-East Asia²¹⁰

The Issara Institute, initiated by experts from the UN was created as a multi-stakeholder alliance that includes both public and private actors, and civil society, working towards resolving labour issues in Southeast Asia. It was initially focused on the export-import industry in Thailand, to address labour issues in the supply chain. The Institute uses an Inclusive Labour Monitoring method to identify and address labour issues, particularly those linked to recruitment, by interfacing with businesses in a hope to responsibly source, and with migrant workers communities that are affected by businesses' violations. In the last four years of operation, the institute has linked more than 100,000 migrant workers with its Inclusive Labour Monitoring system. This empowers migrant workers through the provision of channels for information, assistance or remediation. They also contribute to the ethical recruitment of migrant workers. This is achieved by obtaining feedback from worker channels in source and destination countries, collaborating with employers and recruitment agencies to understand their practices, and taking action on the information received to strengthen recruitment systems.

4.3.2. Assessing the human rights performance of businesses according to the Corporate Human Rights Benchmark (CHRB)

The CHRB is a multi-stakeholder initiative which methodically assesses the performance of businesses in line with human rights standards, including the UNGPs amongst other international instruments and standards set therein. This was compiled following a consultation with more than 400 representatives including businesses, investors, state actors, CSOs, academics, and those with legal expertise. One of its indicators evaluates if a business is committed to respecting the human rights of workers by respecting the principles concerning fundamental rights at work in the eight ILO core conventions as set out in the Declaration on Fundamental Principles and Rights at Work. There must also exist a statement of policy committing it to respect the human rights of workers in business relationships'. Specifically with respect to migrant workers, the benchmarking methodology requires a publicly available statement of a business' policy to commit to respecting and ensuring those part of its supply chain respect the human rights of individuals belonging to specific groups or populations including migrant workers in the apparel, agricultural products, and the extractives industries. In accordance with Article 7 of ICESCR, commitment D.1.7.a specifically addresses the occupational health and safety of migrant workers and seasonal workers requiring companies to disclose quantitative information on their health and safety; including factors such as injury rate, fatality rate, lost days or near miss frequency.

4.3.3. Ethical Trading Initiative (ETI) and their Code of Labour Practice

The ETI is an alliance of multisector actors, including companies, trade unions, and NGOs that work together to promote the respect of worker's rights worldwide, both in business enterprises and in their supply chains. ²¹⁹ Basing their actions on the UNGPs and sharing methods for their effective implementation, ²²⁰ companies that are part of ETI adopt a code of labour practices which their subsidiaries and suppliers are also expected to work towards to. ²²¹ Sourced from the ILO conventions, the code of labour practices includes the following aspects: 'employment is freely chosen, freedom of association and the right to collective bargaining are respected, working conditions are safe and hygienic, living wages are paid, working hours are not excessive, no discrimination is practiced, and no harsh or inhumane treatment is allowed'. ²²²

4.3.4. Addressing illegal labour migration through the Bali Process on people smuggling, trafficking in persons and related transnational crimes

Envisaged as a forum to raise regional awareness of and cooperation on practices of illegal labour migration, such as people smuggling, trafficking in persons and related transnational crimes, the Bali Process helps to address



these issues through policy dialogue, information sharing and by adopting practical measures for cooperation.²²³ The Bali Process includes 49 member countries and international organisations such as the United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees (UNHCR), the International Organisation for Migration (IOM), ILO and the United Nations Office of Drugs and Crime (UNODC).²²⁴ In addition, it has also created an Ad Hoc group that brings together international organisations and the member countries that are most affected, in order for them to comprehensively address specific issues and devise strategies to resolve them on a case to case basis.²²⁵ Thailand is both a member country and a part of the 16-member Ad Hoc group.²²⁶

The Bali Process Government and Business Forum has been devised as a means for governments to engage with the private sector, in order to augment legal and legitimate labour migration as a means to combat trafficking and all related acts of exploitation, and to ensure that non-abusive labour practices are adopted in the supply chains of these businesses. The first forum was held in August 2017 and brought together governments and the business sector from 45 countries including Thailand, to deliberate on ways to prevent and combat illegal labour migration practices. ²²⁸

5. RECOMMENDATIONS AND ACTION PLAN FOR THE STATE: PILLAR I AND PILLAR III

Pillar I: State Duty to PROTECT				
Priority Area 1	Adoption and amendment of laws and policies			
Recommendations (Goal to be achieved)	Actions	Lead Agency/ Jurisdiction	Performance Indicators/ Timeline	
Ratify major international treaties and standards on migrant workers, according to the Statement by the United Nations Working Group (UNWG) on BHR at the end of its visit to Thailand.	This includes ratification of the ICMW, ILO Convention No. 87, 97, 98 and 143.	The Ministry of Foreign Affairs (MoFA), the MoL	Policy and mechanisms should be provided for their implementation. Timeline: 2 years – 2019-2020	
Amend the Social Security Act to ensure the protection of migrant workers' rights to social security benefits and access to the Social Security Fund, in line with ILO Conventions 87 and 98.	Sections 33, 39, and 40 of the Act must be specifically amended with respect to benefits for child allowance, annual holidays, traditional holidays, paid sick leave, sterilisation leave, education and training leave, paid maternity leave, and guarantees to children and dependents of migrants must be put in place, to guarantee the same rights to migrant workers as Thai workers are entitled to.	MoL, the National Legislative Assembly (NLA)	The amendments must be undertaken following consultation with relevant stakeholders, including civil society actors and the affected migrant workers. These must extend to all migrants, irrespective of nationality or immigration status. Timeline: 3 years – 2019-2021	
Amend the draft bill on forced labour prevention and ensure its implementation, in line with ILO Protocol 2014 to the Forced Labour Convention of 2013 as	The draft bill must be amended to ensure its compliance with international obligations particularly with respect to the definition of forced	The NLA, the MoJ, MoL	All legislations in Thailand should adopt the same definition of forced labour. It is essential that provisions to raise public awareness about forced labour be included in	



ratified by Thailand, for instances of forced labour of migrant workers to be prosecuted by itself and not just when it is accompanied by a trafficking offence.	labour, the punishment for violations, and the role and responsibility of state agencies in contributing to ending forced labour. In addition, forced labour should be punishable as a stand-alone criminal offence and not just as a part of human trafficking.		the bill, with examples on the local context duly provided. Timeline: 1 year – 2019
Amend the 2015 Fisheries Act, to be in line with the Work in Fishing Convention, 2007 (ILO Convention No. 188), to ensure continued application and compliance through formal channels.	Towards this end, it is necessary to provide accountability mechanisms and provisions that are not ambiguous or subject to narrow interpretation, and to ensure that officials are trained on these accountability features.	MoJ, MoL, Law enforcement officials	Narrow and inflexible interpretation of the law that leads to failure to protect migrant workers should be effectively addressed. Timeline: 1 year – 2019
Enact or amend laws and policies to ensure the inclusion of provisions that mandate the implementation of uniform and comprehensive standards, to better protect and guarantee migrant workers' rights.	The government should ensure consistency in implementation by private actors, by putting in place measures, strategies, and structures to monitor it. To address this, the creation of laws and policies that contradict each other or that complicate the existing policies and processes must be avoided.	MoL	These should be accompanied by penalties and remedies guaranteed for non-compliance. Penalties must however not be such that they create disincentives for reporting, resulting in the perpetuation of an unsafe environment for migrant workers. Timeline: 1 year – 2019
Repeal laws and policies targeting unregistered migrants, particularly those	Threats that cause migrant workers or their families to flee the country or that	The NLA, MoL	This must be undertaken following consultation with
that are accompanied with criminal penalties.	subject them to exploitation, must be addressed.		unregistered migrants to determine the challenges they face. Timeline: 2 years – 2019-2020
criminal penalties. Priority Area 2	subject them to exploitation, must be addressed.		determine the challenges they face. Timeline: 2 years – 2019-2020 plation of human rights
criminal penalties.	subject them to exploitation, must be addressed.	workers from vio Lead Agency/ Jurisdiction	determine the challenges they face. Timeline: 2 years – 2019-2020 Dlation of human rights Performance Indicators/ Timeline
Priority Area 2 Recommendations	subject them to exploitation, must be addressed. Protection of migrant	Lead Agency/	determine the challenges they face. Timeline: 2 years – 2019-20 plation of human rights Performance Indicators



reports of Thailand.	One-Stop Service (OSS)		
	Centres should assist in the process of providing work permits to registered migrants.		Timeline: 1 year – 2019
Develop an effective and sustainable migrant workers' management policy.	This policy must provide long-term and short-term strategies, that result in the balancing of sustainable development with human rights. An administrative framework that assigns tasks of management to various ministries should accompany this.	MoL, Mol	This must be conducted in consultation with concerned stakeholders, particularly migrant workers. Timeline: 2 years – 2019-2020
Ensure that migrant workers are protected against violence, intimidation and other forms of gross human rights abuse and exploitation in the form of forced labour and human trafficking.	Draft and implement policy measures that mandate businesses, and those part of their supply chain, to refrain from such rights violations. They should also be instructed to formalise this by putting policy in place.	MoL	To ensure this is enforced and there is oversight in the process, labour inspectors must be given access to employers and employees, in informal and hard to reach places of work. Reports on their findings must be made publicly available and accessible. Timeline: 2 years – 2019-2020
Address structural and systemic causes of poverty and inequality, which result in migrant workers being vulnerable to exploitative labour practices; in accordance with the report of the UN Special Rapporteur on contemporary forms of slavery, including its causes and consequence, and development issue no. 4 of the 2030 Agenda for Sustainable Development on inequality tackling issues of access, gender, opportunities and outcomes.	Policies and practices must be put in place to address marginalisation and exclusion that bars access to resources and opportunities. These inequalities may be of opportunity or outcome, and must be specifically identified, for them to be addressed. Income and gender inequalities should also be tackled. The disproportionate effect of discriminatory practices on women and girls ought to be analysed, documented and resolved for this purpose.	Ministry of Social Development and Human Security, (MSDHS), the MoL	These policies and practices must be studied for effectiveness in addressing inequality based on research in a cross-sectional manner, over all the SDGs including goal 4 on education; goal 5 on gender equality; goal 6 on water sanitation; goal 7 on energy; goal 8 on inclusive and sustained economic growth. This analysis can be done in the form of a statistical report identifying socio-economic risks faced by migrants. Timeline: 3 years – 2019-2021
Policies must be formulated to grant rights to members of the migrant worker's family, and remove barriers to accessing these rights that	This should grant rights to migrant labourers' family members, especially their children and child labour migrants, to ensure access to	The Ministry of Education, MoL, the Ministry of Public Health	The pilot project on the 15- year free education programme, carried out by the government, should be assessed on quantitative



exacerbate inequality and exploitation, in line with observations of the ILO Committee of Experts on the Application of Conventions and Recommendations (CEACR) on ILO Convention C.182 in Thailand, Articles 13 and 14 of the ICESCR, and the Concluding observations of the CESCR on the combined initial and second periodic reports of Thailand.

healthcare and education of children.

Remove or reduce the requirement for paperwork to access healthcare and education.

Ensure that all children (particularly migrant and stateless children) have access to free basic primary education with well trained and fully qualified teachers.

(MoPH)

aspects (number of migrant children enrolled, number of drop outs etc.) and qualitative aspects (root cause for school drop outs and the poor quality of education provided).

reports or manana.			Timeline: 2 years – 2019-2020
Priority Area 3	Labour right	ts with respect to	employment
Recommendations (Goal to be achieved)	Actions	Lead Agency/ Jurisdiction	Performance Indicators/ Timeline
Apply uniformly a 'zero fee' or 'employer pays' policy for all migrant workers, as incorporated in the ILO Private Employment Agencies Convention, 1997 (No. 181), the Private Employment Agencies Recommendation, 1997 (No. 188), and the 2016 ILO General Principles and Operational Guidelines on Fair Recruitment.	Existing policy guidance and frameworks must be strictly implemented within the country and Memorandums of Understanding (MoUs) must be signed with neighbouring countries, or source/destination countries through government channels - to ensure the same policy is strictly implemented there.	MoL; and the Offices of Alien Workers Administration, and the Office of Illegal Migrant Workers Administration	Determine the number of migrant workers making payments of fees to recruitment agencies for labour migration, both in Thailand and any corresponding source and destination country. Timeline: 1 year – 2019
Develop policy to end practices in the recruitment process that mitigate the impact of established protections, undermine the rule of law, and reduce the economic and social benefits of migration; according to the Statement by the UNWG on BHR at the end of its visit to Thailand.	The policy must address corruption of government employees and intermediaries along the many stages of the recruitment process. Strict measures must be put in place to investigate official misconduct and abuse of power, and to punish violators.	ct al	Monitor and document cases of official complicity, to ensure that the policy is effective and has a deterrent effect. Timeline: 1 year – 2019
	The policy must regulate services by brokers and private recruitment agencies, assisting migrants and employers, to increase transparency, reduce corruption and manage costs. Ensure accountability		Enforcement provisions should be put in place. Enforcement should be monitored through multispeciality teams, particularly in provinces along the border of Thailand. Timeline: 1 year – 2019 This must be implemented in
	throughout the supply chain and plug gaps, by		Thailand, in source countries as well as in countries along



	introducing a system of joint and several liability with respect to abuse and exploitation of migrants.		the migration route. Timeline: 2 years – 2019-2020
Protect migrant workers from unfair dismissal.	Laws and policies must be formulated so that the dismissal does not take place without advance notice and following communication of the reason for dismissal.	MoL	Violation of this right should be protected by remedies and compensation, based on the loss to livelihood and for adverse impacts caused due to it. Timeline: 2 years – 2019-2020
Priority Area 4	F	Right to a fair wag	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·
Recommendations (Goal to be achieved)	Actions	Lead Agency/ Jurisdiction	Performance Indicators/ Timeline
Ensure that businesses provide fair wages to migrant workers, in compliance with Ministerial regulations and applicable wage rules, and the ILO Conventions and Recommendations.	Migrant workers must receive wages in line with Thai national minimum wage. Migrant workers should be provided the same wage as Thai workers in equivalent positions or carrying out similar tasks.	MoL	Equality of treatment in the payment of the wage can be determined through a comparison study of the wage earned by migrant and other workers, employed in the same sector and with the same skills level. Timeline: 2 years – 2019-2020
Priority Area 5	Operational He	ealth and Safety a	·
Recommendations (Goal to be achieved)	Actions	Lead Agency/ Jurisdiction	Performance Indicators/ Timeline
(Goal to be achieved) Formulate policies to monitor occupational health and safety, in line with Article 7 of ICESCR; CESCR General Comment No. 9; United Nations General Assembly – (UNGA) RES 31/15; Article 2 of ILO Convention No. 187; and ASEAN Guidelines for Occupational Safety and	Actions The policies must cover informal work; SMEs; and industries, sectors, or enterprises where occupational health and safety of workers is at risk.		-
(Goal to be achieved) Formulate policies to monitor occupational health and safety, in line with Article 7 of ICESCR; CESCR General Comment No. 9; United Nations General Assembly – (UNGA) RES 31/15; Article 2 of ILO Convention No. 187; and ASEAN Guidelines for	The policies must cover informal work; SMEs; and industries, sectors, or enterprises where occupational health and	Jurisdiction	Timeline To evaluate the effect and efficiency of action taken, interventions, outcomes, and the progress of action taken must be monitored.



the elements of availability, accessibility, acceptability, and quality.	with respect to barriers placed due to their legal status, the cost or discrimination against them.		Timeline: 2 years – 2019-2020
	Appropriate language services should be provided to improve information accessibility of health care service and to provide quality service to migrants.		
	To increase accessibility to health service by migrant workers, rearrange opening times of local health services.		
	The cost of consultation, tests, and medication that migrants pay for themselves should be reduced to minimum levels to ensure economic accessibility.		
	Adopt a culturally sensitive approach toward migrant workers' health concerns, which will improve acceptability of health care service, especially in the		
	cases of women and reproductive health.		
	The employment of culturally competent health care providers, mediators, or interpreters will help to reduce cultural and social barriers for migrants to accept the health care practice.		
Create a more efficient and effective public health administration structure.	The staff structure should be clear, and it should be possible to hold them accountable. Allocate funds to areas based	MoPH, MoL	Monitor the use of health insurance funds and services, to ensure there is no discrimination or barriers to access.
	on needs, including with respect to rehabilitation of the migrant worker.		Timeline: 2 years – 2019-2020
Priority Area 6	Limited Socia	al Security for mig	
Recommendations (Goal to be achieved)	Actions	Lead Agency/ Jurisdiction	Performance Indicators/ Timeline
Migrant workers should be able to afford full and effective access to social services, without	This should include equal access to education facilities by migrant workers and their children, access to their	MoL, MoPH	Ensure that the provision of benefits extends to workers without official documentation, including



discrimination according to the 2005 Concluding Observations of the Human Rights Committee for the ICCPR. Provision of benefits and services for migrant workers over the age of 55 years, to benefit workers who are otherwise not eligible to register for benefits and services.	personal documents, provision of health insurance to cover health related expenses. The formulation of policies, and enforcement and oversight mechanisms are necessary to ensure the success of this process.	MoL, MoPH	migrant workers with pink ID cards and/or undocumented workers. Timeline: 2 years – 2019-2020 Businesses must be made to regularly reassess the duties they owe to these categories of migrant workers, looking at the efficacy of internal policies and practices.
Provide access to the Employee Fund, in accordance with the Labour Protection Act.	Labour inspectors should simplify the process of document submission for eligible undocumented workers to access the fund.	MoL	Timeline: 2 years – 2019-2020 All workers must be able to access the fund, regardless of their legal status. Timeline: 1 year – 2019
Disseminate information on the available social security benefits, with respect to migrant workers and their family members.	Conduct awareness raising workshops and informational meetings about these guarantees, including on the mechanisms to access them.	MoL	Popularisation and determination of whether the mode of accessing benefits has been understood, can be gauged by collecting disaggregated data on number of individuals have accessed benefits, based on their gender, age, sector of employment, and legal status. Timeline: 6 months within 2019
Priority Area 7	Deten	tion of migrant w	vorkers
Recommendations (Goal to be achieved)	Actions	Lead Agency/ Jurisdiction	Performance Indicators/ Timeline
Ensure that migrants are detained only when absolutely necessary and that the time of detention is limited to a strict minimum, in line with the recommendations of both the Committee for Civil and Political Rights (CCPR) and the CESCR.	Detention should be based on individual circumstances that are reasonable, necessary, and proportionate, and cases should be reassessed over time. There should also be an effective access to judicial review, and provision of communication channels for contact with their embassies, counsels, and family members.	MoJ, Mol	Regular assessment and monitoring of detention conditions and reasons for detention. Timeline: 1 year – 2019



Ensure that conditions in IDCs are in compliance with the ICCPR and based on the recommendations made by the CCPR.	During the course of detention, migrant workers should be protected against torture, ill-treatment, abuse, violence, incommunicado detention, and enforced disappearance. IDCs should provide living conditions that are adequate and should not be overcrowded. Migrants who are detained must have access to sufficient nutrition and reliable healthcare.	MoJ, Mol	Active steps must be taken to rectify any failure to comply with these provisions on the conditions of the detention centre, and with respect to individual detentions. Independent oversight mechanisms must be implemented, including regular visits without prior notice, individual interviews of detainees, and submission of qualitative data on detentions. Timeline: 1 year – 2019
Priority Area 8	Gei	nder based prote	ction
Recommendations		Lead Agency/	Performance Indicators/
(Goal to be achieved)	Actions	Jurisdiction	Timeline
Recognise the importance of gender equality and equity, noting that women and girls are at high risk of rights abuses during migration, and determine the challenges they face with respect to access, in line with General Recommendation No. 30 of the CERD, and its Concluding Observation on the first and third periodic reports of Thailand, as well as General Recommendation No. 26 of the CEDAW.	For this, a study should be carried out to improve collection and analysis of disaggregated data and information on age, sector of employment, gender, and on all other dimensions of international migration such as legal status, where possible. Determine where there are gaps and deficiencies in law, policies and practices so that measures can be put in place to correct and rectify them.	The MoL, and the MoJ,	These processes should be undertaken through a participatory multistakeholder approach that includes a balanced representation of migrant workers of different categories, based on their legal status, sector of employment, gender, and geographic location in Thailand. Timeline: 1 year – 2019
Migration must be gender responsive, by recognising and addressing the specific vulnerabilities of women migrants.	The government must put in place policies to address legal, cultural, and economic barriers placed on women that stop them from taking out formal loans and penalise any action that amounts to discrimination, sexual abuse, isolation, withholding of payment and documents, and debt bondage in any form. Measures to promote social inclusion of women and girls can also help prevent forced labour.	MoL, The MSDHS	Statistical reports identifying continued socio-economic risks faced by women migrants must be compiled, and assessment of the statistical data collected therein should be compared prior to and following the implementation of government policy, on an annual basis. Timeline: 2 years – 2019-2020



Ensure the rights of women migrant workers are not violated, according to General Recommendation No. 26 of the CEDAW.	Resolve the challenges faced, including with respect to the payment of minimum wage, compensation for working overtime, safe working conditions, discrimination due to their status and gender in employment and at the workplace, gender-based violence, attribution of vulnerability, pressure to resolve cases through negotiation, cultural tolerance pf violence against women, problems with communication, and traditional dynamics of power and gender roles.	The MoL	They should be provided with fair and accessible rights protection mechanisms, that do not prioritise their legal status over their safety. Disaggregated data on access to protections; and on responses to rights violations of migrant workers should be maintained, based on the gender of the person and sector of employment and legal status, where relevant and possible. Timeline: 1 year – 2019
Priority Area 9	Training and edu	cation on rights o	of migrant workers
Recommendations (Goal to be achieved)	Actions	Lead Agency/ Jurisdiction	Performance Indicators/ Timeline
Information on the rights and protections that migrant workers are entitled to must be disseminated to encourage the recognition of these rights and to promote the exercise of these rights.	Human rights education should be made mandatory in schools and incorporated into the national curriculum in order to disseminate knowledge about human rights principles, labour rights and violations within the community, including with respect to migrant workers. Disseminate information amongst migrant workers, their families, trade unions, migrant associations, and employers, providing concrete examples of best practices on implementation. Government officials responsible for the implementation of laws and policies, such as labour inspectors, police officers, and immigration officers, must be educated on the obligations that states have towards migrant workers.	The Ministry of Education, MoL, MoJ	Number of trainings and meetings held must be assessed for effectiveness. Regular updates to trainings must be undertaken to addressed legal and contextual developments in the field of migration and associated rights. Timeline: 6 months within 2019



Priority Area 10	Monitoring Med	hanisms and Regi	ulatory Oversight
Recommendations (Goal to be achieved)	Actions	Lead Agency/ Jurisdiction	Performance Indicators/ Timeline
Establish monitoring mechanisms to ensure effective implementation of labour legislation with respect to migrant workers.	Effective oversight can be put in place by establishing independent mechanisms for each company, that study working conditions and access to social security, through disaggregated data based on age, sector of employment, gender, and legal status, where possible.	The Department of Labour Protection and Welfare, MoL	The study must also analyse legal loopholes and their use by companies. The effectiveness of this monitoring mechanisms should be determined based on the frequency of labour inspections at high risk workplaces and sectors. Timeline: 1 year – 2019
	PILLAR III: Access to R		
Priority Area 1	Access to grievance re		ms and compensation
Recommendations (Goal to be achieved)	Actions	Lead Agency/ Jurisdiction	Performance Indicators/ Timeline
Provide migrant workers with effective access to both judicial and non-judicial remedies.	The remedies must address human rights abuses against migrant workers. Barriers to access should be resolved by providing lawyers and interpreters to migrant workers, at no extra cost. General barriers to obtaining compensation, such as the lack of official documentation or legal status must be removed. Specific policy limitations such as difficulties in being able to use the Workmen's compensation fund must be addressed. Provide adequate funding for legal aid and guarantee its access to migrant workers, in order for them to access remedies for the violation of their rights, irrespective of their status.		The process must be studied to ease access and it should provide effective compensation or other remedial measures. Timeline: 2 years – 2019-2020
A complaints' mechanism should be created and implemented for migrant workers, in line with General Recommendation No. 30 of the CERD, and its Concluding Observation on the first and third periodic reports of Thailand, as well as the	The mechanism must be accessible, effective, and independent and should extend to migrant workers, specifically at the provincial level, with communications in a language that is understood by migrants.		Interpreters should be provided at key entry points, and amnesty must be granted to stay temporarily, in order to access the complaints and grievance redressal mechanisms.



Statement by the UNWG on BHR at the end of its visit to Thailand.			Timeline: 2 years – 2019- 2020
Enforce the Criminal Injuries Compensation Fund Act.	Policies must be put in place to ensure the effective utilisation of the Act. Procedural barriers for access by migrant workers must be removed.	MoJ	Measures in the Act that grant benefits to migrant workers must be strictly adhered to. Timeline: 1 year – 2019
Review, revise, and revoke any limitations on providing compensation that is found to discriminate against migrant workers, depriving them of the right to have access to damages, compensation, and expenses for criminal cases filed.	An example of a limitation is the lack of provision of compensation under the Damages for Injured Persons, Compensation and Expense for Defendants in Criminal Cases Act B.E. 2554 to workers who have entered Thailand illegally, which must be corrected. Institutional mechanisms such as the Compensation Committee should be careful that their decisions do not create or reiterate these limitations.	MoJ	Determine the number of migrant workers who are denied access to remedies, based on their legal status – and document this information. Timeline: 2 years – 2019-2020
Priority Area 2	Grievance redress	sal through collect	ive bargaining
Recommendations (Goal to be achieved)	Actions	Lead Agency/ Jurisdiction	Performance Indicators/ Timeline
End restrictions on the right to assembly, association, and collective bargaining by migrant workers, to promote the rights of migrant workers to form labour unions and redress grievances, according to the Statement by the UNWG on BHR at the end of its visit to Thailand.	Laws and policies, such as the Labour Relations Act, must be amended to remove the requirement of Thai citizenship as a necessary qualification to found labour unions or services, and to serve as its director.	MoL, MoJ	Representation of migrant workers in the labour union should correspond to the number in the workforce, including in leadership roles. Timeline: 2 years – 2019-2020
Priority Area 3	Use of regional proc	esses, mechanism	s and institutions
Recommendations (Goal to be achieved)	Actions	Lead Agency/ Jurisdiction	Performance Indicators/
Address international	This can be done through the	MoFA, Mol,	Timeline This must be regulated



and its plan of action; the ASEAN Declaration and the ASEAN Consensus on the	of the rights of migrant workers.
Protection and Promotion of the Rights of Migrant Workers and its follow-up processes, such as the ASEAN Committee on Migrant Workers and the ASEAN Forum on Migrant Labour.	Timeline: 3 years – 2019- 2021

6. RECOMMENDATIONS AND ACTION PLAN FOR BUSINESSES: PILLAR II AND PILLAR III

Pillar II: Business Responsibility to RESPECT				
Priority Area 1	Fulfilment of International Obligations, including those under the UNGPs and SDGs			
Recommendations (Goal to be achieved)	Actions	Lead Agency/ Jurisdiction	Performance Indicators/ Timeline	
Address adverse human rights impacts businesses are directly or indirectly involved in, in compliance with national laws and international standards; as set out in the ILO Conventions and international human rights instruments.	Through policies and practices, workers should be guaranteed the protection of their non-labour rights through human rights priorities, as particular to their sector, industry, and area of operation.	Businesses	Existing policies and modes of implementation must also be mapped for coverage and to determine gaps. Regular review and consultation with internal and external stakeholders will create a robust policy. Timeline: 2 years – 2019-2020	
Hold businesses responsible for the human rights impactsof their supply chain, determined in accordance with international human rights standards as established by the Universal Declaration on Human Rights (UDHR), ICESCR, the ICMW, and the Statement by the UNWG on BHR at the end of its visit to Thailand.	Supply chain recruitment, outsourcing and subcontracting must be inspected for practices that yield undesirable impacts on human rights of migrant workers.	Businesses	This can be undertaken by utilising a due diligence mechanism and include contributions from workers, civil society actors, individuals, and communities affected. Timeline: 1 year – 2019	
Provide migrant workers with a good working environment, as affirmed by Articles 23(3) and 24 of UDHR; Articles 7 and 9 of ICESCR; CESCR General Comments No. 19 and 23; the ICMW; UNGA RES 31/15; RES 2008/18 of ECOSOC; A/71/385 (2016) of the UN Special Rapporteur on the Right to Freedom of	The work environment should be safe, include a fair and realistic minimum wage, reasonable working hours, payment for overtime, safe working environment, freedom of movement, absence of violence and harassment (physical, mental and sexual), social security and recognise the	Businesses	Pattern and practice studies should be carried out, to strengthen monitoring of work conditions. Timeline: 2 years – 2019-2020	



Peaceful Assembly and Association; Articles 27 and 30 of the ASEAN Human Rights Declaration; and the Concluding Observations on Thailand made by the CESCR in 2015 and the CEDAW in 2017. Companies should not intentionally adopt policies and practices to traumatise or exhaust their workers or take any other step that would be a violation of their fundamental human rights. Contribute to the accessibility of health care services by migrant workers in accordance with the elements of availability, accessibility, acceptability and quality.	rights of migrant workers in the formal and informal sectors. Prior multi-stakeholder consultations on rights, practices, and obligations must be undertaken – with publication of the results, in an accessible format. Set up health facilities or services within the workplace, to increase their accessibility by migrant workers. Offer in-house health programs to offset substandard public health care services. Establish procedures to care for a migrant worker in the event of a medical emergency that cannot be handled by the health care system available to them. Provide robust, appropriate,	Businesses	This should be analysed along with the concomitant acceptable standards based on the right that was violated. Timeline: 1 year – 2019 Analyse the utilisation and the reach of these, by studying the qualitative data maintained in the health care facilities or with regard to the services. Timeline: 2 years – 2019-2020
	and accessible counselling programs in the workplace that include peer-to-peer counselling.		
	programs in the workplace that include peer-to-peer		
Priority Area 2	programs in the workplace that include peer-to-peer counselling. Ensure that information and materials on health and safety training, and services are provided in linguistically and culturally appropriate	and actions that	violate human rights
Priority Area 2 Recommendations	programs in the workplace that include peer-to-peer counselling. Ensure that information and materials on health and safety training, and services are provided in linguistically and culturally appropriate ways. Abstain from policies	and actions that	violate human rights Performance Indicators/
	programs in the workplace that include peer-to-peer counselling. Ensure that information and materials on health and safety training, and services are provided in linguistically and culturally appropriate ways.		
Recommendations	programs in the workplace that include peer-to-peer counselling. Ensure that information and materials on health and safety training, and services are provided in linguistically and culturally appropriate ways. Abstain from policies	Lead Agency/	Performance Indicators/



Provision of official work contracts with employers that are fair and that ensure protection to migrant workers. Provide migrant workers with	The contract must be written in a language that migrants understand or must be accompanied by a professional translation. The terms of the contract must be clear, easy to understand, not contain exploitative provisions, and include labour protections. This should include equal	Businesses	The contract should be enforced and provide penalties for violation. Migrant workers must be provided a copy of the contract. Timeline: 6 months within 2019 Policy must be put in place
full and effective access to social services, without discrimination, in line with the 2005 Concluding Observations of the Human Rights Committee for the ICCPR.	access to education facilities by migrant workers and their children, access to their personal documents, and provision of health insurance to cover health related expenses.		to ensure that benefits extend not just to workers with official documentation, but also to migrant workers with pink ID cards and/or undocumented workers, and migrant workers over the age of 55 years. Timeline: 2 years – 2019-2020
Refrain from violating migrant workers' rights to freedom of movement and from increasing the risk of arrest, without discrimination to all migrant workers, whether documented, undocumented or stateless.	No step should be taken to restrict this right of migrant employees, through measures such as confiscation of worker's passports, work permits or other identification documents. Migrant workers must have access to these documents at all time, with provisions such as safe storage in employer provided housing. Migrant workers should not be prevented from changing employers.	Businesses	Conduct a regular migrant survey to determine if they have their identification or travel documents or if they have been confiscated by their employer, supervisor or recruiter. Timeline: 1 year – 2019
Migration must be gender- responsive, by recognising and addressing the specific vulnerabilities of women migrants.	Businesses must refrain from any action that amounts to discrimination, sexual abuse, isolation, withholding of payment and documents, and debt bondage in any form.	Businesses	Internal oversight mechanisms must specifically monitor such occurrences, at every level of operation. Timeline: 1 year – 2019
Priority Area 3	Establishment of monitoring	ng mechanisms ar	nd a regulatory framework
Recommendations (Goal to be achieved)	Actions	Lead Agency/ Jurisdiction	Performance Indicators/ Timeline



Undertake effective eHRDD Businesses should use HRDD that addresses the rights of to identify, prevent, and migrant workers and produce mitigate human rights reports based on the violations in regard to information obtained, working conditions. This can according to the Statement be done by effective by the UNWG on BHR at the monitoring of migrants end of its visit to Thailand. working hours through timesheets, keeping accurate records of holiday pay, and regularly interviewing them to ensure their rights are being respected. The conclusions of the report must be incorporated into the business practices of the company. They must also commit to a supplier code of conduct expecting suppliers to act with transparency and respect fundamental human rights for all people; treat their employees and workers

Businesses Separate due diligence mechanisms must be carried out with respect to general employees and migrant workers, and the two must be compared to identify gaps. It must be carried out with the participation of all stakeholders including migrant workers (contributing to challenges and recommendations) and must address current and future rights violations.

Timeline: 1 year – 2019

Establish monitoring mechanisms within the company to ensure effective implementation of labour legislations, with respect to migrant workers.

Effective oversight can be put in place by establishing independent mechanisms to study working conditions and access to social security, through aggregated data.

with fairness, respect and dignity, and follow practices

environment, as well as the health and safety measures for the people working in

that protect the

their facilities.

Businesses

Annual reports with this information and improvements made with respect to it, must be published on the company website and made publicly accessible.

Timeline: 6 months within 2019

Dedicate resources to ensure the supply chain's sustainability, with respect to migrant workers' rights and protections.

A team of professionals responsible for ensuring sustainability in supply chains must monitor standards of work adopted by businesses and individuals, including with respect to recruitment practices and working conditions.

Businesses

Analysis of the policies and actions of existing businesses and individuals, as well as future entrants in the supply chain, must be undertaken.

Timeline: 1 year – 2019



Create a platform for data sharing or automated data systems that monitor and track supplier information with respect to labour migration and workers' rights, utilising systems such as blockchain technology.	Investment should be set aside to specifically target responsible sourcing from suppliers who maintain standards of recruitment and employment that workers are entitled to. These platforms or systems should be designed to streamline the determination of where issues manifest and what the root causes of those issues are. Sharing these at the national or regional level will enhance tracking of the violation of rights, while reducing the resources that have to be dedicated to it.	Businesses	More transparency of the supplier base and the violations that occur therein, should be reinforced with an analysis of these results to identify and predict patterns of social risks in a future business relationship. Timeline: 3 years – 2019-2021		
Priority Area 4	Training and education on the rights of migrant workers				
Recommendations (Goal to be achieved)	Actions	Lead Agency/ Jurisdiction	Performance Indicators/ Timeline		
Educate migrant workers, migrant associations, trade unions, department heads, and other employees working in the company and subsidiaries, about the rights and protections that migrant workers are entitled to, and the contribution of compliance to supply chain sustainability in the long term. This is to encourage recognition of these rights and to promote their exercise.	Organise trainings on human rights, labour laws, and social security guarantees for migrant workers, with specific examples to address the local situation, and the context of the sector, size of the business enterprise, and the resultant rights violations that the migrant workers may be subjected to, based on these aspects. Educate employees and those working in the management of the company on the long-term benefits of a supply chain that respects law, policy and good practice on the rights and protections of migrant workers.	Businesses	Migrant workers should also specifically be informed about processes and compensation available to them. Trainings must be assessed for effectiveness based on the number of trainings held and through follow up sessions to ensure that the information is synthesised, understood and can be utilised. Additional trainings may also be required on legal, policy and contextual developments. Timeline: 2 years – 2019-2020		
PILLAR III: Access to REMEDY					
Priority Area 1	Priority Area 1 Access to grievance redressal mechanisms and compensation				
Recommendations (Goal to be achieved)	Actions	Lead Agency/ Jurisdiction	Performance Indicators/ Timeline		





(Goal to be achieved)		Jurisdiction	Timeline
End restrictions on the right to assembly of migrant workers and grievance redressal by collective bargaining.	Policies formulated by the company should remove barriers placed on the use and formation of labour unions by migrant workers.	Businesses	Representation of migrant workers in the labour union should correspond to the number in the workforce, including in leadership roles.
	Specific problems faced by migrant workers while accessing this process must be addressed and remedied.		Timeline: 1 year – 2019



ENDNOTES

- Manushya Foundation, *Business & Human Rights Strategy*, (2017), available at: https://www.manushyafoundation.org/business-human-rights
- Manushya Foundation, *Meeting Report: Coalition Building Workshop on Business & Human Rights Towards a 'Thai BHR Network'*, (18-20 November 2018), available at: https://www.manushyafoundation.org/coalition-building-workshop-report
- The four regional NBA dialogues were conducted by Manushya Foundation as follows: The Northern Regional NBA Dialogue in Chiang Mai (29 30 January 2017), The Northeastern Regional NBA Dialogue in Khon Kaen (23 24 February 2017), The Southern Regional NBA Dialogue in Hat Yai (20 21 March 2017) and The Eastern and Central Regional NBA Dialogue in Rayong (30 31 March 2017). Please access the NBA Regional Dialogues Report here: Manushya Foundation, *Meeting Report: Regional Dialogues for the CSO National Baseline Assessment (NBA) on Business and Human Rights*, (2017), available at: https://www.manushyafoundation.org/nba-dialogues-report
- Manushya Foundation conducted two Experts Meetings to get input from national, regional and international experts to inform its NBA and ultimately provide guidance for the development of the National Action Plan on Business and Human Rights. The First Experts' Meeting aimed at Informing the CSO NBA on BHR in Thailand in Bangkok (2-3 September 2017) and the Second Experts' Meeting focused on Findings and Recommendations for CSO BHR NBA in Bangkok (28 February to 1 March 2018). Please see: Manushya Foundation, Executive Summary: First Experts Meeting to inform the independent national baseline assessment on business and human rights in Thailand, 2-3 September 2017, (2017), available at:
 - https://www.manushyafoundation.org/single-post/RELEASE-OF-FIRST-BHR-NBA-EXPERTS-MEETING; and Manushya Foundation, Executive Summary: Second Experts Meeting to discuss the findings and recommendations of the independent national baseline assessment on business and human rights in Thailand, 28 February-1 March 2018, (2018), available at:
- https://www.manushyafoundation.org/single-post/2018/07/31/RELEASE-OF-SECOND-BHR-NBA-EXPERTS-MEETING
 Manushya Foundation & Thai BHR Network, *Independent CSO National Baseline Assessment on Business and Human Rights in Thailand*, (2019), available at: https://www.manushyafoundation.org/bhr-cso-nba-thailand
- The four regional NBA dialogues were conducted by Manushya Foundation as follows: The Northern Regional NBA Dialogue in Chiang Mai (29 30 January 2017), The Northeastern Regional NBA Dialogue in Khon Kaen (23 24 February 2017), The Southern Regional NBA Dialogue in Hat Yai (20 21 March 2017) and The Eastern and Central Regional NBA Dialogue in Rayong (30 31 March 2017). Please access the NBA Regional Dialogues Report here: Manushya Foundation, *Meeting Report: Regional Dialogues for the CSO National Baseline Assessment (NBA) on Business and Human Rights*, (2017), available at: https://www.manushyafoundation.org/nba-dialogues-report
- Manushya Foundation, *Regional BHR workshops held to demystify corporate accountability concepts with HRDs, May-June 2017,* (2017), available at: https://www.manushyafoundation.org/post/2018/07/31/release-of-bhr-workshops
- Manushya Foundation, Executive Summary: First Experts Meeting to inform the independent national baseline assessment on business and human rights in Thailand, 2-3 September 2017, (2017), available at: https://www.manushyafoundation.org/post/release-of-first-bhr-nba-experts-meeting; and:
 - Manushya Foundation, Executive Summary: Second Experts Meeting to discuss the findings and recommendations of the independent national baseline assessment on business and human rights in Thailand, 28 February-1 March 2018, (2018), available at: https://www.manushyafoundation.org/post/2018/07/31/release-of-second-bhr-nba-experts-meeting
- Manushya Foundation, *Meeting Report: Coalition Building Workshop on Business & Human Rights Towards a 'Thai BHR Network'*, (18-20 November 2018), available at: https://www.manushyafoundation.org/coalition-building-workshop-report
- International Organization for Migration, Labour Migration, available at: https://thailand.iom.int/labour-migration

 Migration of Labour (MOL), Appendix on the progress of nationality varification in the fishery sector of nationality varification in the fishery sector of nationality varification in the fishery sector of nationality varification.
- Ministry of Labour (MOL), Announcement on the progress of nationality verification in the fishery sector, (15 February 2017)
- International Organization for Migration (IOM), *Labour Migration*, available at: https://thailand.iom.int/labour-migration
- International Organization for Migration (IOM), Labour Migration, available at: https://thailand.iom.int/labour-migration
- Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights (OHCHR), Rights of Migrant Domestic Workers in Europe, p.5, available at:
 - https://europe.ohchr.org/Documents/Publications/Study Domestic Migrant webversion.pdf



- Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights (OHCHR), Behind closed doors: Protecting and promoting the human rights of migrant domestic workers in an irregular situation, (2015), p.4, available at: https://www.ohchr.org/Documents/Publications/Behind closed doors HR PUB 15 4 EN.pdf
- International Labour Organization (ILO), Caught at Sea, (2013), available at:
 - https://www.ilo.org/wcmsp5/groups/public/---ed norm/---declaration/documents/publication/wcms 214472.pdf
- Human Rights Watch, *Thailand: Migrant Worker Law Triggers Regional Exodus,* (7 July 2017), available at:
 - https://www.hrw.org/news/2017/07/07/thailand-migrant-worker-law-triggers-regional-exodus
- Human Rights Watch, *Thailand: Migrant Worker Law Triggers Regional Exodus*, (7 July 2017), available at: https://www.hrw.org/news/2017/07/07/thailand-migrant-worker-law-triggers-regional-exodus
- Human Rights Watch, *Thailand: Migrant Worker Law Triggers Regional Exodus*, (7 July 2017), available at: https://www.hrw.org/news/2017/07/07/thailand-migrant-worker-law-triggers-regional-exodus
- Piyasiri Wickramasekera, *Asian Labour Migration: Issues and Challenges in an Era of Globalization,* International Migration Papers 57, (2002), available at:
 - https://www.ilo.org/wcmsp5/groups/public/---asia/---ro-bangkok/documents/publication/wcms 160632.pdf
- United Nations General Assembly, International Convention on the protection of the Rights of All Migrant Workers and Members of their Families, (1990) available at:
 - https://www.ohchr.org/Documents/ProfessionalInterest/cmw.pdf
- International Labour Organization (ILO), CO97 Migration for Employment Convention (Revised), 1949 (No. 97), (1949), available at:
 - https://www.ilo.org/dyn/normlex/en/f?p=NORMLEXPUB:12100:0::NO::P12100 ILO CODE:C097
- International Labour Organization (ILO), C143 Migrant Workers (Supplementary Provisions) Convention, 1975 (No.143), (1975), available at:
- https://www.ilo.org/dyn/normlex/en/f?p=NORMLEXPUB:12100:0::NO::P12100 ILO CODE:C143
 International Labour Organization (ILO), The ILO Multilateral Framework on Labour Migration: Non-Binding Principles and Guidelines for a Rights-Based Approach to Labour Migration, (2006), available at:
 https://www.ilo.org/wcmsp5/groups/public/---ed protect/---protrav/--migrant/documents/publication/wcms 178672.pdf
- International Labour Organization (ILO), International Labour Migration: A Rights-Based Approach, (2010), p. vi-vii, available at: http://www.ilo.org/public/english/protection/migrant/download/rights-based-approach.pdf
- International Labour Organization (ILO), The ILO Multilateral Framework on Labour Migration: Non-Binding Principles and Guidelines for a Rights-Based Approach to Labour Migration, (2006), Principle 9(b), available at:

 https://www.ilo.org/wcmsp5/groups/public/---ed protect/---protrav/--migrant/documents/publication/wcms 178672.pdf

- International Labour Organization (ILO), The ILO Multilateral Framework on Labour Migration: Non-Binding Principles and Guidelines for a Rights-Based Approach to Labour Migration, (2006), p. 35-84, available at:

 https://www.ilo.org/wcmsp5/groups/public/---ed_protect/---protrav/----migrant/documents/publication/wcms_178672.pdf
- United Nations Department of Economic and Social Affairs, The 17 Goals, available at: https://sustainabledevelopment.un.org/sdgs
- International Labour Organisation (ILO), Maritime Working Convention 2006 as amended, (2006), available at: https://www.ilo.org/wcmsp5/groups/public/---ed norm/--normes/documents/normativeinstrument/wcms 554767.pdf
- International Labour Organisation (ILO), *C.188 Work in Fishing Convention 2007 (No.188),),* (2007), available at: https://www.ilo.org/dyn/normlex/en/f?p=NORMLEXPUB:12100:0::NO::P12100 ILO CODE:C188



- International Labour Organisation (ILO), *Press release: Thailand ratifies Work in Fishing Convention*, (30 January 2019), available at: https://www.ilo.org/global/about-the-ilo/newsroom/news/WCMS 666581/lang--en/index.htm
- International Labor Rights Forum (ILRF), Thailand's Ratification of ILO Fishing Convention is First Step towards Real Legal Reforms, (30 November 2018), available at: https://laborrights.org/c188
- International Labour Organisation (ILO), Press release: Thailand ratifies Work in Fishing Convention, (30 January 2019), available at: https://www.ilo.org/global/about-the-ilo/newsroom/news/WCMS 666581/lang--en/index.htm; International Labor Rights Forum (ILRF), Thailand's Ratification of ILO Fishing Convention is First Step towards Real Legal Reforms, (30 November 2018), available at: https://laborrights.org/c188
- The Association for South East Asian Nations (ASEAN), ASEAN Declaration on the Protection and Promotion of the Rights of Migrant Workers, (2007), available at: https://asean.org/?static_post=asean-declaration-on-the-protection-and-promotion-of-the-rights-of-migrant-workers
- The Association for South East Asian Nations (ASEAN), ASEAN Consensus on the Protection and Promotion of the Rights of Migrant Workers, (March 2018), available at: https://asean.org/storage/2012/05/16-ASEAN-Declaration-on-the-Protection-and-Promotion-of-the-Rights-of-Mi....pdf
- Krisdika, Constitution of the Kingdom of Thailand B.E. 2560 (2017) Official Translation, (2017), available at:
- https://www.krisdika.go.th/documents/67673/181643/837163 0001.pdf/3d0aab10-e61f-03a4-136a-75003ce4c625 Krisdika, Labour Protection Act, B.E. 2541 (1998) Unofficial Translation, (1998) available at:
- http://web.krisdika.go.th/data/outsitedata/outsite21/file/LABOUR PROTECTION ACT B.E. 2541.pdf
 Krisdika, Labour Relations Act B.E. 2518 (1975) Unofficial Translation, (1975) available at:

http://web.krisdika.go.th/data//document/ext809/809950 0001.pdf

- Krisdika, Labour Relations Act B.E. 2518 (1975) Unofficial Translation, (1975) available at:

 http://www.krisdika.go.th/wps/wcm/connect/fef8f5804e2b789398f9fa798fdc4669/LABOUR+RELATIONS+ACT%2C+B.E.+2518+%281975%29.pdf?MOD=AJPERES&CACHEID=fef8f5804e2b789398f9fa798fdc4669
- Office of the Council of State, Social Security Act No. 4, B.E. 2558 (2015) Unofficial Translation, (2015), available at: http://www.mekongmigration.org/wp-content/uploads/2008/05/PDF444KB.pdf
 Office of the Council of State, Social Security Act No. 4, B.E. 2558 (2015) Unofficial Translation, (2015), Section 24,

p.9, available at: http://www.mekongmigration.org/wp-content/uploads/2008/05/PDF444KB.pdf

- Krisdika, *Immigration Act, B.E. 2522 (1979) Unofficial Translation,* (1979), available at:
- http://web.krisdika.go.th/data/outsitedata/outsite21/file/Immigration_Act_B.E._2522.pdf

 46 Visidika_Immigration_Act_B.E._2522.(1070) Unofficial Translation_(1070). Section 12, p.6. available
- Krisdika, *Immigration Act, B.E. 2522 (1979) Unofficial Translation,* (1979), Section 12, p.6, available at: http://web.krisdika.go.th/data/outsitedata/outsite21/file/Immigration_Act_B.E._2522.pdf
- Ministry of Labour, Alien Working Act B.E. 2551 (2008) Unofficial translation, (2008), available at: http://ilo.org/dyn/natlex/docs/ELECTRONIC/81025/132171/F1460764028/THA81025%20Eng.pdf
- The Department of Employment, *Royal Ordinance on Managing the Work of Aliens B.E. 2560*, (2017), available at: https://www.ilo.org/dyn/natlex/docs/MONOGRAPH/107728/132775/F1245017527/THA107728%20Eng.pdf
- Ministry of Foreign Affairs, Summary of the Royal Ordinance on Bringing Migrant Workers to work with Employers in Thailand B.E. 2559 (2016), available at:
 - $\frac{https://budapest.thaiembassy.org/en/content/69667-royal-ordinance-on-bringing-migrant-workers-to-work-with-employers-in-thailand-b-e-2559-(2016)?cate=5d6634e815e39c439c000039$
- The Department of Employment, Foreigners' Working Management Emergency Decree B.E. 2560 (2017) Tentative Translation, (2017), available at:
 - https://www.doe.go.th/prd/assets/upload/files/bkk_th/3c35c06309c7e8942a8f6ea363b8b916.pdf
- The Department of Employment, *Royal Ordinance on Managing the Work of Aliens B.E. 2560*, (2017), available at: https://www.ilo.org/dyn/natlex/docs/MONOGRAPH/107728/132775/F1245017527/THA107728%20Eng.pdf
- Bangkok Post, Cabinet softens punitive decree on migrant workers, (7 March 2018), available at:
- https://www.bangkokpost.com/news/general/1423554/cabinet-softens-punitive-decree-on-migrant-workers
- Bangkok Post, *Cabinet softens punitive decree on migrant workers*, (7 March 2018), available at:
- https://www.bangkokpost.com/news/general/1423554/cabinet-softens-punitive-decree-on-migrant-workers

 Global Alliance Against Traffic in Women (GAATW), Access Unknown: Access to Justice from the Perspectives of Cambodian Migrant Workers in Thailand, (2017), p.42, available at:
 - https://kh.boell.org/sites/default/files/access_unknown.pdf
- Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights (OHCHR), UN Guiding Principles on Business and Human Rights: Implementing the United Nations "Protect, Respect and Remedy" Framework, (2011), p. 3, available at: https://www.ohchr.org/Documents/Publications/GuidingPrinciplesBusinessHR EN.pdf
- Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights (OHCHR), UN Guiding Principles on Business and Human Rights: Implementing the United Nations "Protect, Respect and Remedy" Framework, (2011), Guiding Principle 3, p. 4, available at: https://www.ohchr.org/Documents/Publications/GuidingPrinciplesBusinessHR EN.pdf



58

- 57 Krisdika, Labour Protection Act, B.E. 2541 (1998) Unofficial Translation, (1998) available at:
 - http://web.krisdika.go.th/data/outsitedata/outsite21/file/LABOUR PROTECTION ACT B.E. 2541.pdf
- Krisdika, Constitution of the Kingdom of Thailand B.E. 2560 (2017) Official Translation, (2017), available at: https://www.krisdika.go.th/documents/67673/181643/837163 0001.pdf/3d0aab10-e61f-03a4-136a-75003ce4c625
- 59 The Department of Employment, Royal Ordinance on Managing the Work of Aliens B.E. 2560, (2017), available at:
 - https://www.ilo.org/dyn/natlex/docs/MONOGRAPH/107728/132775/F1245017527/THA107728%20Eng.pdf
- 60 Rosalia Sciortino, Sureeporn Punpuing, International Migration in Thailand 2009, International Organization for Migration (IOM), (2009), available at:
 - http://www.migrationcenter.mahidol.ac.th/download publication/264-Internation-Migration-Thailand.pdf
- 61 Krisdika, Labour Protection Act, B.E. 2541 (1998) Unofficial Translation, (1998) available at:
 - http://web.krisdika.go.th/data/outsitedata/outsite21/file/LABOUR PROTECTION ACT B.E. 2541.pdf
- 62 Krisdika, Labour Protection Act, B.E. 2541 (1998) Unofficial Translation, (1998) available at:
 - http://web.krisdika.go.th/data/outsitedata/outsite21/file/LABOUR PROTECTION ACT B.E. 2541.pdf
- 63 Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights (OHCHR), UN Guiding Principles on Business and Human Rights: Implementing the United Nations "Protect, Respect and Remedy" Framework, (2011), Guiding Principle 2, p. 3, available at: https://www.ohchr.org/Documents/Publications/GuidingPrinciplesBusinessHR EN.pdf
- 64 The Ministry of Social Development and Human Security, Thailand's Country Report on Anti-Human Trafficking Response, (2017), available at:
- https://www.jica.go.jp/project/thailand/016/materials/ku57pq00001yw2db-att/thailands country report 2017.pdf 65 Human Rights Watch, Hidden Chains: Rights Abuses and Forced Labor in Thailand's Fishing Industry, (23 January 2018), available at:
- https://www.hrw.org/report/2018/01/23/hidden-chains/rights-abuses-and-forced-labor-thailands-fishing-industry 66 Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights (OHCHR), UN Guiding Principles on Business and Human Rights: Implementing the United Nations "Protect, Respect and Remedy" Framework, (2011), Guiding Principle 26, p. 28, available at:
- https://www.ohchr.org/Documents/Publications/GuidingPrinciplesBusinessHR EN.pdf
- 67 Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights (OHCHR), UN Guiding Principles on Business and Human Rights: Implementing the United Nations "Protect, Respect and Remedy" Framework, (2011), Principle 12 Commentary, p.13-14 available at:
 - https://www.ohchr.org/Documents/Publications/GuidingPrinciplesBusinessHR EN.pdf
- 68 Ministry of Labour (MOL), Workmen's Compensation Act, B.E. 2537 (1994), (1994), available at:
 - https://www.ilo.org/dyn/natlex/docs/ELECTRONIC/46852/91104/F-1944612989/THA46852%20%20Eng.pdf
- 69 Krisdika, Labour Relations Act B.E. 2518 (1975) Unofficial Translation, (1975), available at:
 - http://web.krisdika.go.th/data//document/ext809/809950 0001.pdf
- 70 Ministry of Labour (MOL), The State Enterprise Labour Relations Act B.E. 2543 (2000) Unofficial Translation, (2000), available at: https://www.ilo.org/dyn/natlex/docs/ELECTRONIC/57646/132174/F-231898269/THA57646%20Eng.pdf
- 71 Thai CSOs Coalition for the UPR, Information on the Status of the Human Rights Situation in Thailand – UPR Advocacy Factsheet on Migrant Rights and Human Trafficking, developed by the Human Rights and Development Foundation (HRDF) and the Migrant Working Group (MWG) to inform Thailand's 2nd UPR Cycle, (2016), p.27, available at: https://www.upr-info.org/sites/default/files/general-document/pdf/upr_advocacy_factsheets - thailand2016-
- 72 Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights (OHCHR), UN Guiding Principles on Business and Human Rights: Implementing the United Nations "Protect, Respect and Remedy" Framework, (2011), Guiding Principle 12, p. 13, available at:
 - https://www.ohchr.org/Documents/Publications/GuidingPrinciplesBusinessHR EN.pdf
- 73 Office of the United Nations High Commissioner of Human Rights (OHCHR), The Corporate Responsibility to Respect Human Rights: An Interpretive Guide, (2012), p. 15-18, available at:
 - https://www.ohchr.org/Documents/Publications/HR.PUB.12.2 En.pdf
- Michael Quinlan, The effects of non-standard forms of employment on worker health and safety, International Labour Organization (ILO), (2015), p.13-14, available at: https://www.ilo.org/wcmsp5/groups/public/---ed_protect/-- -protrav/---travail/documents/publication/wcms 443266.pdf
- 75 Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights (OHCHR), UN Guiding Principles on Business and Human Rights: Implementing the United Nations "Protect, Respect and Remedy" Framework, (2011), Guiding Principle 17 to 21, p. 17-24, available at:
 - https://www.ohchr.org/Documents/Publications/GuidingPrinciplesBusinessHR EN.pdf
- 76 Refer to this Chapter's section on 'International & National Legal and Policy Framework: Existing Laws and Policies, Gaps and Legal Challenges'.



- Thai CSOs Coalition for the UPR, Information on the Status of the Human Rights Situation in Thailand UPR Advocacy Factsheet on Migrant Rights and Human Trafficking, developed by the Human Rights and Development Foundation (HRDF) and the Migrant Working Group (MWG) to inform Thailand's 2nd UPR Cycle, (2016), p.27, available at:
 - https://www.upr-info.org/sites/default/files/general-document/pdf/upr advocacy factsheets thailand2016-en.pdf
- Krisdika, Social Security Act, B.E. 2533 (1990) Unofficial Translation, (1990) available at:

 http://web.krisdika.go.th/data/outsitedata/outsite21/file/Social Security Act B.E. 2533.pdf; and Thai CSOs Coalition for the UPR, Information on the Status of the Human Rights Situation in Thailand UPR Advocacy Factsheet on Migrant Rights and Human Trafficking, developed by the Human Rights and Development Foundation (HRDF) and the Migrant Working Group (MWG) to inform Thailand's 2nd UPR Cycle, (2016), p.27, available at:

 https://www.upr-info.org/sites/default/files/general-document/pdf/upr advocacy factsheets thailand2016-en.pdf
- Migrant Working Group of Thailand (MWGT), Joint Submission of Migrant Working Group Thailand (Coalition) on Migrant Workers and Their Families in Thailand, prepared for the 2nd cycle of the Universal Periodic Review of Thailand, (September 2015), p.4, available at:
 - https://uprdoc.ohchr.org/uprweb/downloadfile.aspx?filename=2574&file=EnglishTranslation; and Krisdika, Social Security Act, B.E. 2533 (1990) Unofficial Translation, (1990) available at:
 - http://web.krisdika.go.th/data/outsitedata/outsite21/file/Social Security Act B.E. 2533.pdf
- Krisdika, Social Security Act, B.E. 2533 (1990) Unofficial Translation, (1990) available at:
 - http://web.krisdika.go.th/data/outsitedata/outsite21/file/Social Security Act B.E. 2533.pdf
- Krisdika, Labour Protection Act, B.E. 2541 (1998) Unofficial Translation, (1998) available at:
 - http://web.krisdika.go.th/data/outsitedata/outsite21/file/LABOUR PROTECTION ACT B.E. 2541.pdf
- Migrant Working Group of Thailand (MWGT), Joint Submission of Migrant Working Group Thailand (Coalition) on Migrant Workers and Their Families in Thailand, prepared for the 2nd cycle of the Universal Periodic Review of Thailand, (September 2015), p.4, available at:
 - https://uprdoc.ohchr.org/uprweb/downloadfile.aspx?filename=2574&file=EnglishTranslation
- Migrant Working Group of Thailand (MWGT), Joint Submission of Migrant Working Group Thailand (Coalition) on Migrant Workers and Their Families in Thailand, prepared for the 2nd cycle of the Universal Periodic Review of Thailand, (September 2015), p.4, available at:
 - https://uprdoc.ohchr.org/uprweb/downloadfile.aspx?filename=2574&file=EnglishTranslation
- Migrant Working Group of Thailand (MWGT), Joint Submission of Migrant Working Group Thailand (Coalition) on Migrant Workers and Their Families in Thailand, prepared for the 2nd cycle of the Universal Periodic Review of Thailand, (September 2015), p.4, available at:
 - $\underline{https://uprdoc.ohchr.org/uprweb/downloadfile.aspx?filename=2574\&file=EnglishTranslation}$
 - Human Rights Watch, From the Tiger to the Crocodile Abuse of Migrant Workers in Thailand, (February 2010), p.4, available at: https://www.hrw.org/sites/default/files/reports/thailand0210 insert low.pdf; Thailand: Migrant Workers Face Killings, Extortion, Labour Rights Abuses, (23 February 2010), available at: https://www.hrw.org/news/2010/02/23/thailand-migrant-workers-face-killings-extortion-labor-rights-abuses
- The Freedom Fund and Verité, *An Exploratory Study on the Role of Corruption in International Labour Migration*, (January 2016), p.18 and 20, available at: https://www.verite.org/wp-content/uploads/2016/11/Verite-Report-Intl-Labour-Recruitment.pdf
- The Freedom Fund and Verité, *An Exploratory Study on the Role of Corruption in International Labour Migration*, (January 2016), p. 2, available at: https://www.verite.org/wp-content/uploads/2016/11/Verite-Report-Intl-Labour-Recruitment.pdf
- The Freedom Fund and Verité, *An Exploratory Study on the Role of Corruption in International Labour Migration*, (January 2016), p. 2-3, available at: https://www.verite.org/wp-content/uploads/2016/11/Verite-Report-Intl-Labour-Recruitment.pdf
- The Freedom Fund and Verité, *An Exploratory Study on the Role of Corruption in International Labour Migration*, (January 2016), p.3, available at: https://www.verite.org/wp-content/uploads/2016/11/Verite-Report-Intl-Labour-Recruitment.pdf
- United Nations Office on Drugs and Crime (UNODC), The Role of Recruitment Fees and Abusive and Fraudulent Recruitment Practices of Recruitment Agencies in Trafficking in Persons, (2015), p.8, available at:

 https://www.unodc.org/documents/human-trafficking/2015/Recruitment Fees Report-Final-22 June 2015 AG Final.pdf
- United Nations Office on Drugs and Crime (UNODC), The Role of Recruitment Fees and Abusive and Fraudulent Recruitment Practices of Recruitment Agencies in Trafficking in Persons, (2015), p.6 and 13, available at:



https://www.unodc.org/documents/human-trafficking/2015/Recruitment Fees Report-Final-22 June 2015 AG Final.pdf

- The Freedom Fund and Verité, An Exploratory Study on the Role of Corruption in International Labour Migration, (January 2016), available at:
 - https://www.verite.org/wp-content/uploads/2016/11/Verite-Report-Intl-Labour-Recruitment.pdf
- The Freedom Fund and Verité, *An Exploratory Study on the Role of Corruption in International Labour Migration*, (January 2016), p. 21, available at: https://www.verite.org/wp-content/uploads/2016/11/Verite-Report-Intl-Labour-Recruitment.pdf
- The Freedom Fund and Verité, *An Exploratory Study on the Role of Corruption in International Labour Migration*, (January 2016), p. 21, available at: https://www.verite.org/wp-content/uploads/2016/11/Verite-Report-Intl-Labour-Recruitment.pdf
- Environmental Justice Foundation, *Thailand's Seafood Slaves: Human Trafficking, Slavery and Murder in Kantang's Fishing Industry,* (2015), p. 15 available at:
 - https://ejfoundation.org/resources/downloads/EJF-Thailand-Seafood-Slaves-low-res.pdf
- HRDF, Mae Sot Provincial Court sentencing two defendants to 12 years in jail in a human trafficking case, Prachatai, (25 September 2018), available at:
 - https://prachatai.com/english/node/7818?utm_source=feedburner&utm_medium=email&utm_campaign=Feed%3A +prachataienglish+%28Prachatai+in+English%29
- Environmental Justice Foundation, *Thailand's Seafood Slaves: Human Trafficking, Slavery and Murder in Kantang's Fishing Industry,* (2015), p. 14 available at:
 - https://ejfoundation.org/resources/downloads/EJF-Thailand-Seafood-Slaves-low-res.pdf
- Thai CSOs Coalition for the UPR, *Information on the Status of the Human Rights Situation in Thailand UPR Advocacy Factsheet on Migrant Rights and Human Trafficking*, developed by the Human Rights and Development Foundation (HRDF) and the Migrant Working Group (MWG) to inform Thailand's 2nd UPR Cycle, (2016), p.27, available at: https://www.upr-info.org/sites/default/files/general-document/pdf/upr advocacy factsheets thailand2016-en.pdf
- Thai CSOs Coalition for the UPR, *Information on the Status of the Human Rights Situation in Thailand UPR Advocacy Factsheet on Migrant Rights and Human Trafficking*, developed by the Human Rights and Development Foundation (HRDF) and the Migrant Working Group (MWG) to inform Thailand's 2nd UPR Cycle, (2016), p.27, available at: https://www.upr-info.org/sites/default/files/general-document/pdf/upr advocacy factsheets thailand2016-en.pdf
- Franciscans International (FI) and Marist International Solidarity Foundation (FMS), International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights (ICECR) Alternative Report on Thailand, Joint submission prepared for the 55th Session of the United Nations Committee on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights (CESCR), (4-5 June 2015), (May 2015), Art.7, Paragraph 26, available at:
 - http://tbinternet.ohchr.org/_layouts/treatybodyexternal/Download.aspx?symbolno=INT%2fCESCR%2fCSS%2fTHA% 2f20415&Lang=en; and Human Rights in ASEAN, Myanmar Migrant Workers in Thailand Face Visa Extension and Passport Issuance Chaos and Extortion, (24 February 2014), available at:
 - http://www.humanrightsinasean.info/campaign/myanmar-migrant-workers-thailand-face-visa-extension-and-passport-issuance-chaos-and
- Human Rights Watch, From the Tiger to the Crocodile Abuse of Migrant Workers in Thailand, (February 2010), p.6-7, available at: https://www.hrw.org/sites/default/files/reports/thailand0210 insert low.pdf
- International Labour Organization (ILO), *Thailand A labour market profile*, (2013), p.49-50 available at:
- https://www.ilo.org/wcmsp5/groups/public/---asia/---ro-bangkok/documents/publication/wcms 205099.pdf
- Migrant Working Group of Thailand (MWGT), Joint Submission of Migrant Working Group Thailand (Coalition) on Migrant Workers and Their Families in Thailand, prepared for the 2nd cycle of the Universal Periodic Review of Thailand, (September 2015), p.4, available at:
 - https://uprdoc.ohchr.org/uprweb/downloadfile.aspx?filename=2574&file=EnglishTranslation
- Manushya Foundation, Regional Dialogues to Inform the CSO National Baseline Assessment (NBA) on Business & Human Rights in Thailand, (2017), p. 61 available at:
 - https://docs.wixstatic.com/ugd/0ac4f6 9c6bd953542f4b968b510c262438c73b.pdf
- Manushya Foundation, Regional Dialogues to Inform the CSO National Baseline Assessment (NBA) on Business & Human Rights in Thailand, (2017), p. 61 available at:
 - https://docs.wixstatic.com/ugd/0ac4f6 9c6bd953542f4b968b510c262438c73b.pdf
- Manushya Foundation, Regional Dialogues to Inform the CSO National Baseline Assessment (NBA) on Business & Human Rights in Thailand, (2017), p. 61-62 available at:
 - https://docs.wixstatic.com/ugd/0ac4f6_9c6bd953542f4b968b510c262438c73b.pdf



- Manushya Foundation, Regional Dialogues to Inform the CSO National Baseline Assessment (NBA) on Business & Human Rights in Thailand, (2017), p. 62 available at:
 - https://docs.wixstatic.com/ugd/0ac4f6 9c6bd953542f4b968b510c262438c73b.pdf
- Manushya Foundation, Regional Dialogues to Inform the CSO National Baseline Assessment (NBA) on Business & Human Rights in Thailand, (2017), p. 62 available at:
 - https://docs.wixstatic.com/ugd/0ac4f6 9c6bd953542f4b968b510c262438c73b.pdf
- Migrant Working Group of Thailand (MWGT), Joint Submission of Migrant Working Group Thailand (Coalition) on Migrant Workers and Their Families in Thailand, prepared for the 2nd cycle of the Universal Periodic Review of Thailand, (September 2015), p.6-7, available at:
 - https://uprdoc.ohchr.org/uprweb/downloadfile.aspx?filename=2574&file=EnglishTranslation
- Schyst Resande and Fair Action, No Holidays for the Burmese: A follow up study of the working conditions for Burmese migrants at hotels and their suppliers in Thailand, (2015) available at:

 https://fairaction.se/wp-content/uploads/2015/12/No-holidays-for-the-burmese 9-december-2015.pdf
- Schyst Resande and Fair Action, No Holidays for the Burmese: A follow up study of the working conditions for Burmese migrants at hotels and their suppliers in Thailand, (2015) available at:
- https://fairaction.se/wp-content/uploads/2015/12/No-holidays-for-the-burmese 9-december-2015.pdf

 Schyst Resande and Fair Action, No Holidays for the Burmese: A follow up study of the working conditions for Burmese migrants at hotels and their suppliers in Thailand, (2015), p. 15, available at:
- https://fairaction.se/wp-content/uploads/2015/12/No-holidays-for-the-burmese 9-december-2015.pdf

 Schyst Resande and Fair Action, No Holidays for the Burmese: A follow up study of the working conditions for Burmese migrants at hotels and their suppliers in Thailand, (2015), p. 14, available at:
 - https://fairaction.se/wp-content/uploads/2015/12/No-holidays-for-the-burmese_9-december-2015.pdf
- Schyst Resande and Fair Action, No Holidays for the Burmese: A follow up study of the working conditions for Burmese migrants at hotels and their suppliers in Thailand, (2015), p. 16, available at: https://fairaction.se/wp-content/uploads/2015/12/No-holidays-for-the-burmese 9-december-2015.pdf
- Schyst Resande and Fair Action, No Holidays for the Burmese: A follow up study of the working conditions for Burmese migrants at hotels and their suppliers in Thailand, (2015), p. 15, available at:
- https://fairaction.se/wp-content/uploads/2015/12/No-holidays-for-the-burmese 9-december-2015.pdf
- Finnwatch, Follow-up Study: Improvements at Tuna Fish Factories in Thailand, (June 2015), available at: https://www.finnwatch.org/images/pdf/Finnwatch followup tuna 2015.pdf
- Finnwatch, Follow-up Study: Improvements at Tuna Fish Factories in Thailand, (June 2015), p. 8 available at: https://www.finnwatch.org/images/pdf/Finnwatch_followup_tuna_2015.pdf
- Timothy Ginty, Migrant workers in Thailand organize against exploitation by the country's fishing industry, Global Voices, (25 February 2020), available at: https://globalvoices.org/2020/02/25/migrant-workers-in-thailand-are-organizing-to-combat-exploitation-by-the-countrys-fishing-industry/
- International Labour Office (ILO), Safety and Health in Agriculture, p.7, available at: https://www.ilo.org/wcmsp5/groups/public/---ed-protect/---protrav/---safework/documents/publication/wcms 110193.pdf
- Sally C. Moyce and Marc Schenker, *Migrant Workers and Their Occupational Health and Safety*, Annual Review of Public Health, p.354, available at: https://www.annualreviews.org/doi/pdf/10.1146/annurev-publhealth-040617-013714
- Migrant Working Group of Thailand (MWGT), Joint Submission of Migrant Working Group Thailand (Coalition) on Migrant Workers and Their Families in Thailand, prepared for the 2nd cycle of the Universal Periodic Review of Thailand, (September 2015), p.6-7, available at:
 - https://uprdoc.ohchr.org/uprweb/downloadfile.aspx?filename=2574&file=EnglishTranslation; and Migrant Working Group of Thailand (MWGT), Joint Submission of Migrant Working Group Thailand (Coalition) on Migrant Workers and Their Families in Thailand, prepared for the 2nd cycle of the Universal Periodic Review of Thailand, (September 2015), p.4, available at: https://uprdoc.ohchr.org/uprweb/downloadfile.aspx?filename=2574&file=EnglishTranslation
- Manushya Foundation, Executive Summary Firsts Experts Meeting to Inform the CSO National Baseline Assessment on Business and Human Rights in Thailand, (2017), p. 26 available at: https://docs.wixstatic.com/ugd/0ac4f6 78c985279a764300a0a3aec2cb02b437.pdf
- Swedwatch, Trapped in the Kitchen of the World: The situation for migrant workers in Thailand's poultry industry, (2015) available at:
 - http://un-act.org/publication/view/trapped-in-the-kitchen-of-the-world-the-situation-of-migrant-workers-in-thailands-poultry-industry/



- Swedwatch, Trapped in the Kitchen of the World: The situation for migrant workers in Thailand's poultry industry, (2015), p. 22, available at: http://un-act.org/publication/view/trapped-in-the-kitchen-of-the-world-the-situation-of-migrant-workers-in-thailands-poultry-industry/
- Swedwatch, *Trapped in the Kitchen of the World: The situation for migrant workers in Thailand's poultry industry*, (2015), p. 24, available at: http://un-act.org/publication/view/trapped-in-the-kitchen-of-the-world-the-situation-of-migrant-workers-in-thailands-poultry-industry/
- Swedwatch, *Trapped in the Kitchen of the World: The situation for migrant workers in Thailand's poultry industry*, (2015), p. 30, available at: http://un-act.org/publication/view/trapped-in-the-kitchen-of-the-world-the-situation-of-migrant-workers-in-thailands-poultry-industry/
- Swedwatch, *Trapped in the Kitchen of the World: The situation for migrant workers in Thailand's poultry industry*, (2015), p. 30, available at: http://un-act.org/publication/view/trapped-in-the-kitchen-of-the-world-the-situation-of-migrant-workers-in-thailands-poultry-industry/
- Swedwatch, *Trapped in the Kitchen of the World: The situation for migrant workers in Thailand's poultry industry*, (2015), p. 30, available at: http://un-act.org/publication/view/trapped-in-the-kitchen-of-the-world-the-situation-of-migrant-workers-in-thailands-poultry-industry/
- Schyst Resande and Fair Action, No Holidays for the Burmese: A follow up study of the working conditions for Burmese migrants at hotels and their suppliers in Thailand, (2015), p. 15, available at: https://fairaction.se/wp-content/uploads/2015/12/No-holidays-for-the-burmese 9-december-2015.pdf
- Human Rights ASEAN, Myanmar Migrant Workers in Thailand Face Visa Extension and Passport Issuance Chaos and Extortion, (24 February 2014), available at: http://www.humanrightsinasean.info/campaign/myanmar-migrant-workers-thailand-face-visa-extension-and-passport-issuance-chaos-and; and Swedwatch, Trapped in the Kitchen of the World: The situation for migrant workers in Thailand's poultry industry, (2015), p. 24, available at: http://unact.org/publication/view/trapped-in-the-kitchen-of-the-world-the-situation-of-migrant-workers-in-thailands-poultry-industry/; and United Nations Office on Drugs and Crime (UNODC), The Role of Recruitment Fees and Abusive and Fraudulent Recruitment Practices of Recruitment Agencies in Trafficking in Persons, (2015), available at: https://www.unodc.org/documents/human-trafficking/2015/Recruitment-Fees Report-Final-22 June 2015 AG Final.pdf
- Global Alliance Against Traffic in Women (GAATW), Access Unknown: Access to Justice from the Perspectives of Cambodian Migrant Workers in Thailand, (2017), p.19-20, available at: https://kh.boell.org/sites/default/files/access_unknown.pdf
- Global Alliance Against Traffic in Women (GAATW), Access Unknown: Access to Justice from the Perspectives of Cambodian Migrant Workers in Thailand, (2017), p.20, available at:

 https://kh.boell.org/sites/default/files/access unknown.pdf
- United States Department of State, *Thailand 2019 Human Rights Report*, (2019), available at: https://www.state.gov/wp-content/uploads/2020/02/THAILAND-2019-HUMAN-RIGHTS-REPORT.pdf; and Mekong Migration Network, *No Choice in the Matter: Migrants' experiences of arrest, detention and deportation*, (2013), available at: http://www.mekongmigration.org/wp-content/uploads/2019/03/No-Choice_Eng-1-1.pdf
- United States Department of State, *Thailand 2019 Human Rights Report*, (2019), p.4-5, available at: https://www.state.gov/wp-content/uploads/2020/02/THAILAND-2019-HUMAN-RIGHTS-REPORT.pdf
- Samuel Smith, Christian Refugee Dies Inside Thailand Detention Center After Being Denied Hospitalization, (31 May 2017), available at: https://www.christianpost.com/news/christian-refugee-dies-inside-thailand-detention-center-after-being-denied-hospitalization.html; and Voices of the Persecuted, Thailand: Pakistani Christian Seeking Asylum Dies in Notorious Detention Centre, (31 May 2017), available at: https://friendsinthewest.com/thailand-pakistani-christian-seeking-asylum-dies-in-notorious-detention-center/; and Human Rights Watch (HRW), Thailand: Investigating Death in Immigration Lockup, (June 2, 2017), available at:
 - https://www.hrw.org/news/2017/06/02/thailand-investigate-death-immigration-lockup
- Mekong Migration Network, *No Choice in the Matter: Migrants' experiences of arrest, detention and deportation,* (2013), p.2, available at: http://www.mekongmigration.org/wp-content/uploads/2019/03/No-Choice Eng-1-1.pdf
- International Labour Organization (ILO), *Global Employment Trends for Women*, (December 2012), p. 12, available at: https://www.ilo.org/wcmsp5/groups/public/---dgreports/---dcomm/documents/publication/wcms 195447.pdf
- International Labour Organization (ILO), New ILO Global Estimate of Forced Labour: 20.9 million victims, (1 June 2012), available at: https://www.ilo.org/global/topics/forced-labour/news/WCMS 182109/lang--en/index.htm
- International Labour Organization (ILO), New ILO Global Estimate of Forced Labour: 20.9 million victims, (1 June 2012), available at: https://www.ilo.org/global/topics/forced-labour/news/WCMS 182109/lang--en/index.htm
- Asia Pacific Forum on Women, Law and Development (APWLD), APWLD briefing paper on the gender dimension of contemporary forms of slavery, (April 2018), available at: http://apwld.org/briefing-paper-on-contemporary-form-of-slavery/



- Asia Pacific Forum on Women, Law and Development (APWLD), APWLD briefing paper on the gender dimension of contemporary forms of slavery, (April 2018), available at: http://apwld.org/briefing-paper-on-contemporary-form-of-slavery/
- Asia Pacific Forum on Women, Law and Development (APWLD), APWLD briefing paper on the gender dimension of contemporary forms of slavery, (April 2018), available at: http://apwld.org/briefing-paper-on-contemporary-form-of-slavery/
- Asia Pacific Forum on Women, Law and Development (APWLD), APWLD briefing paper on the gender dimension of contemporary forms of slavery, (April 2018), available at: http://apwld.org/briefing-paper-on-contemporary-form-of-slavery/
- Asia Pacific Forum on Women, Law and Development (APWLD), APWLD briefing paper on the gender dimension of contemporary forms of slavery, (April 2018), available at: http://apwld.org/briefing-paper-on-contemporary-form-of-slavery/
- Asia Pacific Forum on Women, Law and Development (APWLD), APWLD briefing paper on the gender dimension of contemporary forms of slavery, (April 2018), available at: http://apwld.org/briefing-paper-on-contemporary-form-of-slavery/
- Asia Pacific Forum on Women, Law and Development (APWLD), APWLD briefing paper on the gender dimension of contemporary forms of slavery, (April 2018), available at: http://apwld.org/briefing-paper-on-contemporary-form-of-slavery/
- Global Alliance Against Traffic in Women (GAATW), Access Unknown: Access to Justice from the Perspectives of Cambodian Migrant Workers in Thailand, (2017), available at:

 https://kh.boell.org/sites/default/files/access unknown.pdf
- Maggi Quadrini, *Burmese Migrant Women at Risk in Thailand*, The Diplomat, (2 November 2018), available at: https://thediplomat.com/2018/11/burmese-migrant-women-at-risk-in-thailand/
- Migrant Working Group (MWG), Civil Society Report on the Implementation of the ICCPR, For the Review of the Second Periodic Report of Thailand at 119th session of the United Nations Human Rights Committee, (31 January 2017), p.5 to 7, available at:
 - https://tbinternet.ohchr.org/Treaties/CCPR/Shared%20Documents/THA/INT_CCPR_CSS_THA_26534_E.pdf
- Manushya Foundation, Regional Dialogues to Inform the CSO National Baseline Assessment (NBA) on Business & Human Rights in Thailand, (2017), p. 61 available at: https://docs.wixstatic.com/ugd/0ac4f6 9c6bd953542f4b968b510c262438c73b.pdf
- Manushya Foundation, Regional Dialogues to Inform the CSO National Baseline Assessment (NBA) on Business & Human Rights in Thailand, (2017), p. 61 available at:
 - https://docs.wixstatic.com/ugd/0ac4f6 9c6bd953542f4b968b510c262438c73b.pdf
- Migrant Working Group (MWG), Civil Society Report on the Implementation of the ICCPR, For the Review of the Second Periodic Report of Thailand at 119th session of the United Nations Human Rights Committee, (31 January 2017), p.5 to 7, available at:
 - https://tbinternet.ohchr.org/Treaties/CCPR/Shared%20Documents/THA/INT CCPR CSS THA 26534 E.pdf
- Global Alliance Against Traffic in Women (GAATW), Access Unknown: Access to Justice from the Perspectives of Cambodian Migrant Workers in Thailand, (2017), p.27, available at:

 https://kh.boell.org/sites/default/files/access unknown.pdf
- Franciscans International (FI) and Marist International Solidarity Foundation (FMS), Joint Submission prepared for the joint initial and second report of Thailand, at the 55th Session of the United Nations Committee on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights (CESCR), (1-19 June 2015), (2015), Paragraph 30, available at:
 - http://tbinternet.ohchr.org/ layouts/treatybodyexternal/Download.aspx?symbolno=INT%2fCESCR%2fCSS%2fTHA% 2f20415&Lang=en; and Human Rights ASEAN, Myanmar Migrant Workers in Thailand Face Visa Extension and Passport Issuance Chaos and Extortion, (24 February 2014), available at:
 - http://www.humanrightsinasean.info/campaign/myanmar-migrant-workers-thailand-face-visa-extension-and-passport-issuance-chaos-and
- Asia Pacific Forum on Women, Law and Development (APWLD), APWLD briefing paper on the gender dimension of contemporary forms of slavery, (13 April 2018), available at: http://apwld.org/briefing-paper-on-contemporary-form-of-slavery/
- Global Alliance Against Traffic in Women (GAATW), Access Unknown: Access to Justice from the Perspectives of Cambodian Migrant Workers in Thailand, (2017), p.27, available at:
 - https://kh.boell.org/sites/default/files/access unknown.pdf
- Krisdika, Labour Relations Act B.E. 2518 (1975) Unofficial Translation, (1975) available at: http://web.krisdika.go.th/data//document/ext809/809950 0001.pdf



- Ministry of Labour, *The State Enterprise Labour Relations Act B.E. 2543 (2000) Unofficial Translation*, (2000) available at: https://www.ilo.org/dyn/natlex/docs/ELECTRONIC/57646/132174/F-231898269/THA57646%20Eng.pdf
- Krisdika, Labour Relations Act B.E. 2518 (1975) Unofficial Translation, (1975) available at: http://web.krisdika.go.th/data//document/ext809/809950 0001.pdf
- Kanchanadiut Jaisat, Erin Biel, Jacqueline Pollock and Brahm Press, Migrant Workers in Thailand's Garment Factories, (2014), p. 21 available at: https://archive.cleanclothes.org/resources/publications/migrant-workers-in-thailands-garment-factories/view; and Krisdika, Labour Relations Act B.E. 2518 (1975) Unofficial Translation, (1975) available at: https://web.krisdika.go.th/data//document/ext809/809950 0001.pdf
- Ministry of Labour, Ministry of Labour highlights enhanced Thai Labour Standards to Internationals will eliminate human trafficking, (27 May 2015) available at: http://www3.mol.go.th/en/content/ministernews-26-5-2015
- Ministry of Labour, Thai Labour Standards: Corporate Social Responsibility of Thai Businesses (TLS 8001-2010), available at: https://www.magnecomp.com/Document/TH Labor/Thai Labor Standard.pdf
- Products Development Manufacturing, *TLS 8001-2010 Certification from the Ministry of Labour*, available at: http://www.pdm.co.th/c1/quality-assurance/54-reward-in-each-section/226-tls-8001-certificate-from-the-ministry-of-labour; Thai Nippon Rubber Industry Public Company Limited, *TLS 8001-2010 Certificate Completion Level Initiative Phase by the Department of Labour Protection and Welfare of the Ministry of Labour*, available at: http://www.tnrcondom.com/misc/filemanager/source/award/tnr-award-2013-42-tls-8001.pdf; Nation Thailand, *CPF wins Thailand Labour Management Excellence Award 2017*, (5 September 2017), available at: https://www.nationthailand.com/Gorgorate/2023-871
 - https://www.nationthailand.com/Corporate/30325871
- International Labour Organization (ILO), World Social Protection Report 2017-2019, (2017), p. 83, available at: https://www.ilo.org/wcmsp5/groups/public/---dgreports/---dcomm/---publ/documents/publication/wcms 604882.pdf
- Lund University, *The Old Age Allowance in Thailand: Wellbeing and self-worth for older people*, p. 40, available at: http://lup.lub.lu.se/luur/download?func=downloadFile&recordOld=8902374&fileOld=8902376
- Viroj Tangcharoensathien, Aye Aye Thwin and Walaiporn Patcharanarumol, *Implementing health insurance for migrants, Thailand,* World Health Organization (WHO) Bulletin, (2017), p.146-151, available at: https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC5327939/pdf/BLT.16.179606.pdf
- Viroj Tangcharoensathien, Aye Aye Thwin and Walaiporn Patcharanarumol, *Implementing health insurance for migrants, Thailand,* World Health Organization (WHO) Bulletin (2017), p.146-151, available at: https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC5327939/pdf/BLT.16.179606.pdf
- Viroj Tangcharoensathien, Aye Aye Thwin and Walaiporn Patcharanarumol, *Implementing health insurance for migrants, Thailand,* World Health Organization (WHO) Bulletin (2017), p.146, available at: https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC5327939/pdf/BLT.16.179606.pdf
- IUU Watch, EU Regulation to combat illegal fishing: Third country carding process, (August 2015), p. 1, available at: http://www.iuuwatch.eu/wp-content/uploads/2015/06/Case-Study1.2pp.FIN 1.pdf
- IUU Watch, EU Regulation to combat illegal fishing: Third country carding process, (August 2015), p. 1, available at: http://www.iuuwatch.eu/wp-content/uploads/2015/06/Case-Study1.2pp.FIN 1.pdf
- IUU Watch, EU Regulation to combat illegal fishing: Third country carding process, (August 2015), p. 2, available at: http://www.iuuwatch.eu/wp-content/uploads/2015/06/Case-Study1.2pp.FIN 1.pdf
- IUU Watch, EU Regulation to combat illegal fishing: Third country carding process, (August 2015), available at: http://www.iuuwatch.eu/wp-content/uploads/2015/06/Case-Study1.2pp.FIN_1.pdf; The Nation Thailand, EU still unhappy with Thai fishing, (16 May 2018), available at: https://www.nationthailand.com/national/30345591; Arthur Neslen, EU threatens Thailand with trade ban over illegal fishing, The Guardian, (21 April 2015), available at: https://www.theguardian.com/environment/2015/apr/21/eu-threatens-thailand-with-trade-ban-over-illegal-fishing
- Seafood Task Force, How the task force is leading Thailand's Seafood Supply Chain towards a more sustainable pathway, (August 2016), p. 4 and 9, available at:
 - http://www.seafoodtaskforce.global/wp-content/uploads/2016/11/seafood-Aug-2016.pdf
- Seafood Task Force, Members Must Actively Support and Contribute to the Goals and Work of the Task Force, available at: http://www.seafoodtaskforce.global/expectations/
- EIC Analysis, *The EU yellow card is a wake-up call before trade sanctions,* (22 July 2015), available at: https://www.scbeic.com/en/detail/product/1437
- Seafood Task Force, Seafood Task Force Code of Conduct, (October 2016), available at:
 - http://www.seafoodtaskforce.global/wp-content/uploads/2017/12/TF-Code-of-Conduct-10.2016-FINAL.pdf
- Seafood Task Force, Seafood Task Force Code of Conduct, (October 2016), available at:
 - http://www.seafoodtaskforce.global/wp-content/uploads/2017/12/TF-Code-of-Conduct-10.2016-FINAL.pdf
- European Commission, *Trade Union Practices on Anti-Discrimination and Diversity*, (2010), p.11-12, available at: https://publications.europa.eu/en/publication-detail/-/publication/d6856f18-7ba2-478a-b141-386d1f085482



- United Nations, General Concept Note: Global Compact for Safe, Orderly and Regular Migration, (April-November 2017), available at: https://refugeesmigrants.un.org/sites/default/files/general concept note gcm 13042017.pdf
- International Organization for Migration (IOM), The Global Compact for Migration, available at:
 - https://www.iom.int/global-compact-migration
- United Nations, Global Compact for Safe, Orderly and Regular Migration: Inter-governmentally negotiated and agreed outcome, (13 July 2018), p.5, available at:
 - https://www.un.org/pga/72/wp-content/uploads/sites/51/2018/07/180713 Agreed-Outcome Global-Compact-for-Migration.pdf
- OECD, OECD Guidelines for Multinational Enterprises, (2011) p.3 available at:
 - http://www.oecd.org/daf/inv/mne/48004323.pdf
- OECD, OECD Guidelines for Multinational Enterprises, (2011) p.3 available at:
 - http://www.oecd.org/daf/inv/mne/48004323.pdf
- OECD, OECD Guidelines for Multinational Enterprises, (2011) p.3 available at:
 - http://www.oecd.org/daf/inv/mne/48004323.pdf
- United Nations Working Group on Business and Human Rights, Corporate human rights due diligence Background note elaborating on key aspects, p. 5, available at:
 - https://www.ohchr.org/Documents/Issues/Business/Session18/CompanionNote1DiligenceReport.pdf
- OECD Watch, Trade Unions vs. Suzuki Motor Corporation (10 May 2016), available at:
 - https://www.oecdwatch.org/cases/Case 463
- OECD Watch, Swedwatch vs. Electrolux (9 April 2013) and Swedwatch vs. Mölnlycke (9 April 2013), available at: https://www.oecdwatch.org/cases/Case 289 and https://www.oecdwatch.org/cases/Case 290
- OECD, Annual Report on the OECD Guidelines for Multinational Enterprises, (2017), p.17 available at:
 - http://mneguidelines.oecd.org/2017-Annual-Report-MNE-Guidelines-EN.pdf
- OECD, Annual Report on the OECD Guidelines for Multinational Enterprises, (2017), p.17 available at: http://mneguidelines.oecd.org/2017-Annual-Report-MNE-Guidelines-EN.pdf
- United Nations Global Compact (UNGC), Participation, available at:
 - https://www.unglobalcompact.org/participation
- United Nations Global Compact (UNGC), *Our Mission*, available at: https://www.unglobalcompact.org/what-is-gc/mission
- United Nations Global Compact (UNGC), The Ten Principles of the UN Global Impact, available at:
 - https://www.unglobalcompact.org/what-is-gc/mission/principles
- Committee on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights, General comment No. 23 on the right to just and favourable conditions of work, available at: https://bit.ly/2JWTGo0
- United Nations Global Compact (UNGC), The Ten Principles of the UN Global Impact, available at:
 - https://www.unglobalcompact.org/what-is-gc/mission/principles
- United Nations Global Compact (UNGC), What is CoP?, available at:
 - https://www.unglobalcompact.org/participation/report
- United Nations Global Compact (UNGC), Communication on progress 2016: KCE, (2016), available at: https://s3-us-west-2.amazonaws.com/ungc
 - production/attachments/cop 2017/370901/original/Communication on Progress for 2016.pdf?1490775832
- SDG Resource Centre, *The UN Global Compact and Human Rights*, available at: https://sdgresources.relx.com/legal-practical-guidance/un-global-compact-and-human-rights
- United Nations Global Compact (UNGC), Our Participants, available at:
 - https://www.unglobalcompact.org/what-is-gc/participants/search?search%5Bcountries%5D%5B%5D=196
- United Nations Global Compact (UNGC), Force for a sustainable life: sustainability report 20168 of Charoen Pokphand Group, (2018) available at: https://www.cpgroupglobal.com/portals/0/pdf/CPG-SR2018-ENG.pdf
- United Nations Global Compact (UNGC), Communication on progress for the LEAD level of the United Nations Global Compact: PTTGC, (2017), available at:
 - https://s3-us-west-2.amazonaws.com/ungc-
- production/attachments/cop 2017/359841/original/UNGC COP PTTGC 2017.pdf?1486629561
- United Nations Global Compact (UNGC), Sustainability Report 2016: True, (2016), available at: https://s3-us-west-2.amazonaws.com/ungc
 - production/attachments/cop 2017/410781/original/True Corp SD 2016-report en.pdf?1502780308
- United Nations Global Compact (UNGC), Decent Work in Global Supply Chains: A Baseline Report, p. 3, available at: https://www.unglobalcompact.org/docs/publications/Decent-Work-in-Global-Supply-Chains_UN-Global-Compact.pdf



206

- United Nations Global Compact (UNGC), Decent Work in Global Supply Chains: A Baseline Report, p. 21, available at: https://www.unglobalcompact.org/docs/publications/Decent-Work-in-Global-Supply-Chains UN-Global-Compact.pdf
- United Nations Global Compact (UNGC), Decent Work in Global Supply Chains: A Baseline Report, p. 20, available at: https://www.unglobalcompact.org/docs/publications/Decent-Work-in-Global-Supply-Chains UN-Global-Compact.pdf
- International Finance Corporation (IFC), Performance Standards on Environmental and Social Sustainability, (1 January 2012), available at:

 https://www.ifc.org/wps/wcm/connect/topics ext content/ifc external corporate site/sustainability-atifc/publications/publications handbook pps#:~:text=The%20Performance%20Standards%20are%20directed.of%20t
 - $\frac{ifc/publications/publications_handbook_pps\#: \sim : text = The \%20 Performance \%20 Standards \%20 are \%20 directed, of \%20 the \%20 Client \%20 in \%20 relation$
- International Finance Corporation (IFC), Performance Standard 2: Labour and Working Conditions, (30 April 2006), p. 16, available at:

 https://www.ifc.org/wps/wcm/connect/topics ext content/ifc external corporate site/sustainability-atifc/publications/publications handbook pps#:~:text=The%20Performance%20Standards%20are%20directed,of%20the%20client%20in%20relation
- International Finance Corporation (IFC), Performance Standards on Environmental and Social Sustainability, (1 January 2012), p. 9, available at:

 https://www.ifc.org/wps/wcm/connect/topics ext content/ifc external corporate site/sustainability-at
 ifa/authlications/authlications/bandless/sustainability-at
 ifa/authlications/auth

 $\frac{ifc/publications/publications\ handbook\ pps\#: \sim: text=The\%20Performance\%20Standards\%20are\%20directed, of\%20the\%20client\%20in\%20relation}{he\%20client\%20in\%20relation}$

- International Finance Corporation (IFC), *Performance Standards on Environmental and Social Sustainability*, (1 January 2012), p16-21, available at:
 - https://www.ifc.org/wps/wcm/connect/c02c2e86-e6cd-4b55-95a2-
- b3395d204279/IFC Performance Standards.pdf?MOD=AJPERES&CVID=kTjHBzk
 Institute for Human Rights & Business, *Dhaka Principles for migration with dignity*, available at:
 - https://www.osce.org/secretariat/337276?download=true
- lssara Institute, Homepage, available at: https://www.issarainstitute.org
- lssara Institute, *Inclusive labour monitoring and empowered worker voice*, available at:
- https://www.issarainstitute.org/inclusive-labour-monitoring
- lssara Institute, *Homepage*, available at: https://www.issarainstitute.org
- lssara Institute, Worker Voice-Driven Ethical Recruitment, available at: https://www.issarainstitute.org/ethical-recruitment
- Corporate Human Rights Benchmark, Corporate Human Rights Benchmark Methodology 2018: For the Agricultural Products, Apparel and Extractive Industries, p. 5, available at:
 - https://www.ihrb.org/uploads/news-uploads/CHRB_2018_Methodology_Web_Version.pdf
- Corporate Human Rights Benchmark, Corporate Human Rights Benchmark Methodology 2018: For the Agricultural Products, Apparel and Extractive Industries, p. 5, available at:
 - https://www.ihrb.org/uploads/news-uploads/CHRB 2018 Methodology Web Version.pdf
- Corporate Human Rights Benchmark, Corporate Human Rights Benchmark Methodology 2018: For the Agricultural Products, Apparel and Extractive Industries, p. 44, available at:
 - https://www.ihrb.org/uploads/news-uploads/CHRB 2018 Methodology Web Version.pdf
- Corporate Human Rights Benchmark, Corporate Human Rights Benchmark Methodology 2018: For the Agricultural Products, Apparel and Extractive Industries, p. 44 to 47, available at:
 - https://www.ihrb.org/uploads/news-uploads/CHRB 2018 Methodology Web Version.pdf
- Corporate Human Rights Benchmark, Corporate Human Rights Benchmark Methodology 2018: For the Agricultural Products, Apparel and Extractive Industries, p. 84, available at:
- https://www.ihrb.org/uploads/news-uploads/CHRB 2018 Methodology Web Version.pdf
- Ethical Trade Initiative (ETI), About ETI, available at: https://www.ethicaltrade.org/about-eti
- Ethical Trade Initiative (ETI), Our Strategy, available at: https://www.ethicaltrade.org/about-eti/our-strategy
- Ethical Trade Initiative (ETI), What we Do, available at: https://www.ethicaltrade.org/about-eti/what-we-do
- Ethical Trade Initiative (ETI), ETI Base Code, available at: https://www.ethicaltrade.org/eti-base-code
- The Bali Process on People Smuggling, Trafficking in Persons and Related Transnational Crimes, About the Bali Process, available at: https://www.baliprocess.net
- The Bali Process on People Smuggling, Trafficking in Persons and Related Transnational Crimes, About the Bali Process, available at: https://www.baliprocess.net
- The Bali Process on People Smuggling, Trafficking in Persons and Related Transnational Crimes, Ad Hoc Group,



- available at: https://www.baliprocess.net/ad-hoc-group/
- The Bali Process on People Smuggling, Trafficking in Persons and Related Transnational Crimes, Ad Hoc Group, available at: https://www.baliprocess.net/ad-hoc-group/
- The Bali Process on People Smuggling, Trafficking in Persons and Related Transnational Crimes, Bali Process Government and Business Forum, available at: https://www.baliprocess.net/bali-process-government-and-business-forum/
- The Bali Process on People Smuggling, Trafficking in Persons and Related Transnational Crimes, *Bali Process Government and Business Forum*, available at: https://www.baliprocess.net/bali-process-government-and-business-forum/

NOTES



Founded in 2017, Manushya Foundation serves as a bridge to engage, mobilise, and empower agents of change by: connecting humans through inclusive coalition building and; by developing strategies focused at placing local communities' voices in the centre of human rights advocacy and domestic implementation of international human rights obligations and standards.

Manushya Foundation strengthens the solidarity and capacity of communities and grassroots to ensure they can constructively raise their own concerns and provide solutions in order to improve their livelihoods and the human rights situation on the ground.